

Volume 4 // Issue 2 // June 2019

Contents

EDITORIAL

57 The Role of Healthy Diet and Lifestyle in Preventing Chronic Diseases *Victoria Ancuța Rus*

STUDY DESIGN

- 59 Factors Associated with Sub-intimal Coronary Artery Dissection in MINOCA Patients with Delayed Washout at Coronary Angiography – Protocol for an Observational, OCT-based Study Zsolt Parajkó, András Mester, Dan Păsăroiu, Theodora Benedek, Imre Benedek
- 64 Impact of Coronary Plaque Vulnerability on Acute Cardiovascular Events – Design of a CTbased 2-year Follow-up Study

Noémi Mitra, Roxana Hodas, Evelin Szabó, Zsolt Parajkó, Theodora Benedek, Imre Benedek

72 Association between the Incidence of Sudden Cardiac Arrest and the Location of Culprit Lesions in STEMI Patients – Design of a Prospective Clinical Study

> Evelin Szabó, Diana Opincariu, Zsolt Parajkó, Noémi Mitra, Theodora Benedek, Imre Benedek

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

77 Perception of Healthy Eating among Romanian Adults

> Oana-Cristina Cînpeanu, Monica Tarcea, Paul Cojan, Daniel Iorga, Peter Olah, Raquel P.F. Guiné

87 The Relationship between Anxiety and Immunity in Pediatric Oncology Patients

Zsuzsanna Erzsébet Papp, Mária-Adrienne Horváth, Izabella Kelemen, Adina Hutanu, Minodora Dobreanu

CASE SERIES

94 Chemical or Surgical Treatment in Ingrown Toenails? Practical Issues from a Case Series Anca Chiriac, Cristina Birsan, Cristian Podoleanu, Simona Stolnicu

CASE REPORT

98 Unilateral Palmar Post-traumatic Granuloma Annulare – Work-related?

Anca Chiriac, Piotr Brzezinski, Liliana Foia, Horațiu Moldovan, Cristian Podoleanu, Adrian Năznean, Simona Stolnicu

IMAGE FOCUS

101 Aorto-mesenteric Bypass for the Treatment of Chronic Mesenteric Ischemia

Adriana Mocian, Eliza Russu, Reka Kaller, Adrian Mureşan



Editorial Board

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Theodora Benedek

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Center for Advanced Research in Multimodality Cardiac Imaging, Cardio Med Medical Center, Târgu Mureş, Romania

DEPUTY EDITORS

Charalambos Antoniades

Division of Cardiovascular Medicine, Radcliffe Department of Medicine, University of Oxford, UK

Imre Benedek Clinic of Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mures, Romania

Christos Chantziantoniou

Université Pierre-et-Marie-Curie, Sorbonne Universités, Paris, France

Dietmar Glogar

Medical University of Vienna, Austria

Ota Hlinomaz

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Brno, Czech Republic

Monica Marton Popovici

Department of Critical Care, Swedish Hospitals, Seattle, USA

MANAGING EDITORS

Diana Opincariu

University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Nóra Rat

University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

EDITORIAL BOARD

Charalambos Antoniades

Division of Cardiovascular Medicine, Radcliffe Department of Medicine, University of Oxford, UK

Vladimir Bacârea

Department of Research Methodology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Simona Bățagă

Clinic of Gastroenterology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Imre Benedek

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy Târgu Mureş, Romania

Carmen Biriş

Department of Dental Health, University of Medicine and Pharmacy Târgu Mureş, Romania

Elena Bobescu

Clinic of Cardiology, "Transilvania" University, Brașov, Romania

Florin Buicu

Department of Public Health, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Simona Cernea

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Christos Chantziantoniou

Université Pierre-et-Marie-Curie, Sorbonne Universités, Paris, France

Călin Chibelean

Clinic of Urology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Monica Chițu

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Radu Ciudin

"Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, București, Romania

István Édes

University of Debrecen, Hungary

Dan Georgescu

Clinic of Gastroenterology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Dietmar Glogar

Medical University of Vienna, Austria

Mariann Gyöngyösi

Medical University of Vienna, Austria

Ota Hlinomaz

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Brno, Czech Republic

Adrian lancu

Clinic of Cardiology, "Iuliu Hațieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj Napoca, Romania

Radu Iliescu

Department of Physiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Iași, Romania

Piroska Kelemen

Clinic of Internal Medicine, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

István Kovács

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy Târgu Mureș, Romania

Erzsébet Lázár

Clinic of Haematology and Stem Cell Transplantation, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Marius George Linguraru

Sheikh Zayed Institute for Pediatric Surgical Innovation, Children's National Health System, Washington DC, USA

Monica Marton Popovici

Department of Critical Care, Swedish Hospitals, Seattle, USA

Pál Maurovich Horváth

Semmelweis University, Budapest, Hungary

Călin Molnar

Clinic of Surgery, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Anca Negovan

Clinic of Internal Medicine, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Dan Olinic

Clinic of Cardiology, "Iuliu Hațieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj Napoca, Romania

Mihaela Opriș

Clinic of Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Zoltán Pávai

Department of Pathology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Maria Pele

Faculty of Biotechnology, University of Agronomic Sciences and Veterinary Medicine, București, Romania

Alexandru Rafila

"Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, București, Romania

Alexandru Rogobete

"Victor Babeş" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Timișoara, Romania

Simona Stolnicu

Department of Pathology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Mónika Szabó

Clinic of Diabetology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Sándor Szilágyi

Department of Medical Informatics, "Petru Maior" University, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Tamás Szili-Török

Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Mariana Tilinca

Department of Cell and Molecular Biology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Rodica Togănel

Clinic of Pediatric Cardiology, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureș, Romania

Ioan Ţilea

Clinic of Cardiovascular Rehabilitation, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Lia Yero Eremie

Department of Dental Health, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Târgu Mureş, Romania

Endre Zima

Semmelweis University, Budapest, Hungary

TECHNICAL EDITOR

Zoltán Sárkány

INDEXING

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine is indexed via De Gruyter Open in the following international databases:

- Baidu Scholar
- Celdes
- CNKI Scholar (China National Knowledge Infrastructure)
- CNPIEC
- EBSCO Discovery Service
- Google Scholar

- J-Gate
- Naviga (Softweco)
- Primo Central (ExLibris)
- ReadCube
- Summon (Serials Solutions/ProQuest)
- TDOne (TDNet)
- WorldCat (OCLC)



Aims and scope

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine aims to publish top quality papers related to any fields of medicine that present an interdisciplinary dimension.

The journal will mainly focus on recent advances in the field of diagnosis and treatment of the most common situations encountered in the clinical or research practice. Interdisciplinary approaches will be extremely welcomed, presenting new advances in the approach of different pathologies from the perspective of various clinical fields.

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine will publish high-quality basic and clinical research related to interdis-

ciplinary medical fields, in a common approach that will integrate the clinical studies with the pre-clinical work dedicated to the discovery of new mechanisms involved in the development and progression of a large spectrum of diseases.

The journal will try to provide the entire medical community with the perspective of the regional specifics of Central and Eastern European countries. The journal will primarily focus on publishing original research papers, but also other types of materials (such as review articles, case reports, state-of-the-art papers, comments to editor, etc) will be extremely welcomed.



EDITORIAL



The Role of Healthy Diet and Lifestyle in Preventing Chronic Diseases

Victoria Ancuța Rus

Department of Communitary Nutrition and Food Hygiene, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Victoria Ancuța Rus Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureș, Romania Tel: +40 265 215 551 E-mail: victoriarus91@yahoo.com Non-communicable chronic diseases remain the leading cause of death worldwide, with approximately 38 million global deaths annually, according to the latest report released by the World Health Organization (WHO) in 2017.¹ Half of these deaths can be prevented, according to WHO representatives, by taking urgent measures, including changing lifestyle and assimilating a healthy and balanced nutrition. Non-communicable chronic diseases represent the main factors responsible for 70% of planetary mortality.¹

According to WHO reports of 2017, in Romania, 92% of all deaths were estimated to be caused by non-communicable chronic diseases, of which 56% were cardiovascular diseases, 20% cancers and 5% other chronic diseases, with a total risk of premature death of 21%, of which 29% were men and 12% were women aged 30–70 years.² Also in 2017, in Romania, the obesity rate was 25%, the sedentarism rate 38%, the alcohol consumption rate 13%, and the rate of excessive salt consumption 10%.²

In the face of this alarming situation, people have to understand that by adopting a healthy lifestyle with a proper diet every day, they can prevent diabetes, obesity, cardiovascular disease, lung disease, and cancer. People who visit an experienced dietitian and follow their recommendations about healthy eating, can have a better quality of life and decrease the risks of developing a non-communicable chronic disease.

The rapid expansion of evidence-based research and epidemiological studies over the past ten years has contributed to clarify the role of healthy eating and lifestyle in preventing and controlling premature morbidity and mortality caused by non-communicable diseases, as well as identifying food-specific components that increase the likelihood of these diseases to occur in individuals and to establish the appropriate interventions in order to modify their impact.³

In parallel with the acceleration of industrialization, urbanization, and economic development over the last decade, changes in eating patterns and lifestyle have also taken place, with a major impact on population health and nutrition, especially in developing or transition countries. Although the quality of life has improved, food availability has expanded, diet has become more diversified, and access to services has increased, account must be taken of several significant negative effects, namely adopting poor eating habits, decreasing physical activity, and increasing tobacco consumption, which can significantly increase chronic diet-related illnesses.³

Food and food products have become commodities manufactured and commercialized in a market that has expanded from a key local base to an increasingly global market.³ Changes in the world food economy have been reflected also in food habits. For example, there is a significantly higher consumption of foods with high fat content, especially saturated fats, food additives, increased amount of salt, and refined carbohydrates (sugar), these characteristics being combined with a sedentary lifestyle, all of which lead to the formation of a vicious circle and to changing attitudes and perceptions of individuals towards balanced nutrition and physical activity.

Given the alarming rates of obesity and chronic illness, now more than ever, strategies for promoting healthy lifestyles must be developed and the efforts of all those involved in the health system must be intensified in order to combat this epidemic.

A study published in this issue of JIM by Cînpeanu *et al.* reported that women have a greater interest in healthy

eating than men. However, generally, there is a lack of knowledge about healthy eating, and also the perception and attitude towards healthy eating seems to be influenced by the key messages that are promoted through the main media channels (internet, radio, television).⁴ This study underlines that the promotion of the dietitian's profession among the Romanian population can contribute to raising the level of information and education about preventing chronic disease through healthy eating and not only.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Global Health Estimates 2016: Deaths by Cause, Age, Sex, by Country and by Region, 2000–2016. Geneva: WHO, 2016. https://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/GHE2016_ Deaths_WBInc_2000_2016.xls?ua=1
- World Health Organization. Noncommunicable diseases country profiles 2018. Geneva: WHO, 2018. https://www.who.int/nmh/publications/ncdprofiles-2018/en/
- World Health Organization. Diet, nutrition and prevention of chronic diseases. Report of a Joint Expert Consultation. Geneva: WHO/FAO, 2003. Technical Report Series, 916. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/trs/WHO_ TRS_916.pdf
- Cînpeanu OC, Tarcea M, Cojan P, Iorga D, Olah P, Guiné RPF. Perception of Healthy Eating among Romanian Adults. Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine. 2019;xxxx



STUDY DESIGN



CARDIOLOGY // IMAGING

Factors Associated with Sub-intimal Coronary Artery Dissection in MINOCA Patients with Delayed Washout at Coronary Angiography – Protocol for an Observational, OCT-based Study

Zsolt Parajkó¹, András Mester^{2,3}, Dan Păsăroiu¹, Theodora Benedek^{2,3}, Imre Benedek^{2,3}

¹ Center of Advanced Research in Multimodality Cardiac Imaging, Cardio Med Medical Center, Târgu Mures, Romania

² University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mures, Romania

³ Clinic of Cardiology, Emergency Clinical County Hospital, Târgu Mures, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

András Mester

Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 215 551 E-mail: andras.mester@yahoo.com

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: May 11, 2019 Accepted: June 28, 2019

Zsolt Parajkó • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: parajko.zsolt@gmail.com

Dan Păsăroiu • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: dan.pasaroiu@yahoo.com

Theodora Benedek • Str Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551, E-mail: theodora.benedek@gmail.com

Imre Benedek • Str Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551, E-mail: imrebenedek@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Background: Myocardial infarction (MI) with no obstructive coronary arteries (MINOCA) is a special form of the acute coronary syndrome. The heterogeneous pathophysiology of MI-NOCA is not well elucidated and includes cardiac and non-cardiac causes. Slow flow phenomenon on coronary angiography can be associated with several possible causes of MI-NOCA confirmed by optical coherence tomography (OCT). Therefore, the aim of this study is to assess the underlying mechanism of the delayed washout phenomenon on coronary angiography and the potential role of subintimal coronary artery dissection (SD) in the setting of an acute MI. Methods and design: This clinical prospective, descriptive research will enroll patients diagnosed with acute MI (STEMI or NSTEMI) identified by coronary angiography, followed by OCT imaging of the coronary arteries at the Emergency Clinical County Hospital of Târgu Mureș, Romania. The enrolled patients will be separated into two groups based on OCT examination, patients with SD and patients with no SD. Conclusion: The underlying mechanisms of MINOCA with delayed washout phenomenon on coronary angiography is still poorly understood. Modern invasive imaging techniques are capable to assess the microstructure of the coronary artery wall and are able to offer the much needed information to elucidate the pathophysiological changes which ultimately cause the acute event. The current study offers a new, complex – clinical, invasive and noninvasive imaging, as well as biomarker-based – approach, which may lead to a better understanding and treatment of this pathology.

Keywords: myocardial infarction, no obstructive coronary arteries, optical coherence tomography, subintimal coronary artery dissection

INTRODUCTION

The majority of acute myocardial infarctions (AMI) are caused by an intracoronary thrombus with plaque rupture or erosion, and coronary angiography is the gold standard for the diagnosis of coronary artery disease (CAD).¹ In patients with AMI presenting with ST-segment elevation on the ECG, the immediate coronary angiography shows in almost 90% of the cases an occluded coronary artery. In contrast, in AMI patients with no ST-segment elevation on the ECG, this proportion is only 26% when the coronary angiography is performed in the first 24 hours of symptoms onset. DeWood *et al.* demonstrated that around 10% of patients with AMI had no significant lesions on coronary angiography, and this phenomenon was confirmed by some large AMI registries.^{2,3}

Myocardial infarction with no obstructive coronary arteries (MINOCA) is a special form of acute coronary syndrome (ACS), present in 5-15% of the cases, typically diagnosed under 50 years of age.⁴ MINOCA is characterized by evidence of myocardial injury (elevated cardiac biomarkers) with no significant atherosclerotic coronary plaque (less than 50% on coronary angiography) or flow-limiting obstructions on coronary angiography.5 The pathophysiology of MINOCA is heterogenous, including coronary artery spasm, coronary dissection, unstable coronary plaque, Takotsubo cardiomyopathy, myocarditis, microvascular coronary artery spasm, or embolization.^{6,7} Coronary angiography is able to quantify the coronary stenosis, but unable to identify the plaques at risk, due to the lack of information of the plaque structure or the coronary artery wall. Intravascular imaging, such as optical coherence tomography (OCT) or intravascular ultrasound (IVUS), can visualize the microstructure of the coronary wall and plaque and is able to identify atherosclerotic plaque disruption, plaque erosion, coronary artery dissection, or thrombosis which was not identified during coronarography.8 OCT can acquire a high-resolution (10-15 µm) image that allows a better understanding of the pathomechanism of MINOCA patients by a punctual assessment of the coronary wall structure.9 Another key diagnostic tool for this patient category is represented by cardiac magnetic resonance (CMR), which is capable to demonstrate the myocardial damage (late gadolinium enhancement, myocardial edema, wall motion abnormalities).²

Spontaneous coronary artery dissection (SCAD) is a rare cause of ACS, which occurs typically in young patients with no cardiovascular risk factors, caused by the disruption of the coronary artery wall, resulting in an intramural hematoma. There are three types of SCAD, and intravascular imaging is necessary to confirm the diagnosis. Nearly half of all cases remain unexplained.¹⁰

The coronary slow flow phenomenon can be described as a delayed progression of the injected contrast material or delayed distal vessel opacification in the major epicardial coronary vessels.¹¹ Our previous experience in MINOCA patients detected another phenomenon, which is believed to play a key role in the pathophysiology of these patients. In a variable percentage of MINOCA patients, coronary angiography described a delayed washout of the contrast material, and the OCT examination showed a subintimal dissection (SD) at this level.

The aim of this study is to assess the underlying mechanism of the delayed washout phenomenon on coronary angiography and the potential role of subintimal coronary artery dissection in the setting of an acute myocardial infarction.

STUDY HYPOTHESIS

This study aims to demonstrate the correlation between subintimal dissection in patients with MINOCA and delayed washout, as a variety of the "slow flow" phenomenon. Based on the observation that some of these patients present delayed washout of the contrast material in the coronary arteries, we propose to validate the association between delayed washout of the contrast material and the presence of subintimal dissection on OCT examination. The study will also evaluate clinical and paraclinical characteristics, associations that could influence the aspect and outcome of patients with SD, as well as early and late outcomes of these patients.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Study population

This clinical prospective, descriptive research will enroll patients diagnosed with AMI (STEMI or NSTEMI) with non-obstructive coronary artery disease identified by coronary angiography, followed by OCT imaging of the coronary arteries, who will be admitted to the Emergency Clinical County Hospital of Târgu Mureş, Romania.

Patients with STEMI are defined as having continuous chest pain longer than 30 minutes, positive cardiac biomarkers (high-sensitive troponin, creatine kinase myocardial band), ST-segment elevation on surface ECG >0.1 mV in two or more contiguous leads or new left bundle-branch block. In patients with NSTEMI, the infarction will be defined as the absence of ST-segment elevation on the ECG



FIGURE 1. Study protocol

with positive cardiac biomarkers and suggestive ischemic symptoms.

Study groups

The enrolled patients will be separated into two groups based on OCT examination, patients with SD and patients with no SD (NO-SD).

Coronary angiography

The coronary angiograms will be performed using the Philips Allura Xper FD20 biplane system. Through radial artery approach, a diagnostic catheter will be introduced into the artery using the Seldinger technique, and by means of a guide wire the catheter will be introduced at the origin of the coronary artery. The coronary arteries will be visualized by means of fluoroscopy and intracoronary injection of iodine-based contrast material (Iomeron). The obtained angiograms will be analyzed by two experienced interventional cardiologists.

OCT examination

OCT imaging will be acquired using an Abbott imaging system and a Dragon Fly catheter (Abbott), after positioning the catheter. Image acquisition of the region will be performed by automatic pullback from distal to proximal to the selected region. To clear the imaging field from blood flow, continuous injection of contrast or saline will be performed.¹² The obtained images will be stored digitally for further analysis. All the obtained OCT results will be examined by two experienced investigators. If there will be a significant difference between the two evaluations, a third investigator will be included in the process.

Cardiac MRI

We will perform a cardiac MRI for all enrolled patients 6 months after the hospitalization. CMR will be performed using a 1.5 T Siemens scanner, and images will be acquired during repeated end-expiratory breath holds. All CMR images will be reviewed by two experienced readers. Myocardial edema on the CMR image will be considered as an area of high T2 signal intensity on a segmental basis. Late gadolinium enhancement will be determined for each segment, and only the subendocardial and transmural distribution will be considered as ischemic.

Baseline characteristics

The baseline assessment will include physical examination, family history of CAD, previous MI, postmenopausal status, age, gender, cardiovascular disease, peripheral vascular disease, chronic lung disease, weight, current smoking status, arterial blood pressure, ECG, left ventricular ejection fraction, evaluation of risk factors and comorbidities, serum lipids, creatinine, glomerular filtration rate, creatine kinase, creatine kinase-MB, high-sensitive CRP, high-sensitive cTnI, cell adhesion molecules (ICAM, VCAM, E-selectin), quantitative coronary angiography, in-hospital medication, and in-hospital complications.

The enrolled subjects will receive conservative treatment, without percutaneous coronary angioplasty.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

All patients will sign an informed consent before enrollment in the study.

Inclusion criteria:

 patients with AMI criteria + no significant stenosis (<50%) on coronary angiography and presenting delayed washout phenomenon.

Exclusion criteria:

- patient's refusal to participate in the study;
- sensitivity to the contrast substance;
- pregnancy.

Statistical analysis

We will perform a descriptive statistical analysis. Continuous and categorical data will be presented as mean \pm SD or median (interquartile range, IQR), and frequencies. Student's t test and the Mann-Whitney U test will be used for the comparison of continuous variables, as appropriate. Fisher's exact test will be performed to find differences in categorical data. The level of significance will be set at $\alpha = 0.05$.

DISCUSSION

There are several possible etiologies that could lead to myocardial infarction in MINOCA patients, most of them not being elucidated so far. In addition, the all-cause mortality of MINOCA patients is high, estimated at 4.7% at one year. At the same time, a group of these patients will remain without an accurate etiologic diagnosis. Therefore, MINOCA patients are less likely to be prescribed medical therapies for a secondary prevention (statins, antithrombotic medication) than patients with evident coronary lesions on coronary angiogram.^{5,13}

Several studies have demonstrated that the majority of myocardial infarction are caused by the rupture of a nonobstructive, non-significant coronary plaque on coronary angiography.¹² OCT examination as a modern invasive investigation can provide a high-resolution longitudinal view and a three-dimensional vessel reconstruction, and can offer detailed information about the vessel wall ultrastructure. Therefore, OCT can characterize plaque ultrastructure and identify the plaques susceptible for rupture.¹²

Because of the lack of information on MINOCA patients with SD in the literature, our study aims to investigate the correlation between subintimal dissection on OCT and the delayed washout phenomenon on coronary angiogram in a group of MINOCA patients. We aim to investigate the clinical evolution of these patients, the effects of dual antiplatelet and plaque stabilization therapy, as well as the assessment of the infarcted area by cardiac MRI.

CONCLUSION

The underlying mechanisms of MINOCA and of the associated delayed washout phenomenon on coronary angiography is still poorly understood. Modern invasive imaging techniques are capable to assess the microstructure of the coronary artery wall and are able to offer the much needed information to elucidate the pathophysiological changes which ultimately cause the acute event. The current study offers a new, complex – clinical, invasive, and noninvasive imaging, as well as biomarker-based – approach, which might lead to a better understanding and treatment of this pathology.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This research was supported via the research grant no. 103544/2016 - PLaqueIMAGE, contract number 26/01.09.2016, financed by the Romanian Ministry of European Funds, the Romanian Government and the European Union.

REFERENCES

- Maddox TM, Ho PM, Roe M, Dai D, Tsai TT, Rumsfeld JS. Utilization of Secondary Prevention Therapies in Patients With Nonobstructive Coronary Artery Disease Identified During Cardiac Catheterization: Insights From the National Cardiovascular Data Registry Cath-PCI Registry. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. 2010;3:632-641. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCOUTCOMES.109.906214.
- Agewall S, Beltrame JF, Reynolds HR, et al. ESC Working Group Position Paper on Myocardial Infarction with Non-Obstructive Coronary Arteries. *Eur Heart J.* 2017;38:143-153. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw149.
- Gehrie ER, Reynolds HR, Chen AY, et al. Characterization and Outcomes of Women and Men with Non-ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction and Nonobstructive Coronary Artery Disease: Results from the Can

Rapid Risk Stratification of Unstable Angina Patients Suppress Adverse Outcomes with Early Implementation of the ACC/AHA Guidelines (CRUSADE) Quality Improvement Initiative. *Am Heart J.* 2009;158:688-694. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2009.08.004.

- Larsen Al, Galbraith PD, Ghali WA, et al. Characteristics and Outcomes of Patients with Acute Myocardial Infarction and Angiographically Normal Coronary Arteries. *Am J Cardiol.* 2005;9:261-263. doi: 10.1016/j. amjcard.2004.09.014.
- Opolski MP, Spiewak M, Marczak M, et al. Mechanisms of Myocardial Infarction in Patients With Nonobstructive Coronary Artery Disease. *JACC Cardiovasc Imaging.* 2018;pii:S1936-878X(18)30750-2. doi: 10.1016/j. jcmg.2018.08.022.
- Niccoli G, Scalone G, Crea F. Acute Myocardial Infarction with No Obstructive Coronary Atherosclerosis: Mechanisms and Management. *Eur Heart J.* 2015;36:475-481. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu469.
- Kardasz I, De Caterina R. Myocardial Infarction with Normal Coronary Arteries: A Conundrum with Multiple Aetiologies and Variable Prognosis: An Update. J Intern Med. 2007;261:330-348. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2796.2007.01788.x.
- Jia H, Abtahian F, Aguirre AD, et al. In Vivo Diagnosis of Plaque Erosion and Calcified Nodule in Patients with Acute Coronary Syndrome by Intravascular Optical Coherence Tomography. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;62:1748-1758. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.05.071.
- Tearney GJ, Regar E, Akasaka T, et al. Consensus Standards for Acquisition, Measurement, and Reporting of Intravascular Optical Coherence Tomography Studies. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;59:1058-1072. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2011.09.079.
- Saw J, Aymong E, Sedlak T, et al. Spontaneous Coronary Artery Dissection: Association With Predisposing Arteriopathies and Precipitating Stressors and Cardiovascular Outcomes. *Circ Cardiovasc Interv.* 2014;7:645-655. doi: 10.1161/CIRCINTERVENTIONS.114.001760.
- Hawkins BM, Stavrakis S, Rousan TA, Abu-Fadel M, Schechter E. Coronary Slow Flow–Prevalence and Clinical Correlations. *Circ J.* 2012;76:936-942.
- Bogale N, Lempereur M, Sheikh I, Wood D, Saw J, Fung A. Optical coherence tomography (OCT) evaluation of intermediate coronary lesions in patients with NSTEMI. *Cardiovasc Revasc Med.* 2016;17:113-118. doi: 10.1016/j.carrev.2015.12.007.
- Hjort M, Eggers KM, Lindhagen L, et al. Increased Inflammatory Activity in Patients 3 Months after Myocardial Infarction with Nonobstructive Coronary Arteries. *Clin Chem.* 2019;pii:clinchem.2018.301085. doi: 10.1373/ clinchem.2018.301085.



STUDY DESIGN



CARDIOLOGY // IMAGING

Impact of Coronary Plaque Vulnerability on Acute Cardiovascular Events – Design of a CT-based 2-year Follow-up Study

Noémi Mitra¹, Roxana Hodas^{2,3}, Evelin Szabó¹, Zsolt Parajkó¹, Theodora Benedek^{2,3}, Imre Benedek^{2,3}

¹ Center of Advanced Research in Multimodality Cardiac Imaging, Cardio Med Medical Center, Târgu Mureș, Romania

² University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania

³ Clinic of Cardiology, Emergency Clinical County Hospital, Târgu Mures, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Roxana Hodas

Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureș, Romania Tel: +40 265 215 551 E-mail: roxana.hodas@yahoo.ro

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 30, 2019 Accepted: June 1, 2019

Noémi Mitra • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: mitranoemi@gmail.com

Evelin Szabó • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: szaboevelin22@yahoo.com

Zsolt Parajkó • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: parajko.zsolt@gmail.com

Theodora Benedek • Str Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551, E-mail: theodora.benedek@gmail.com

Imre Benedek • Str Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551, E-mail: imrebenedek@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

With coronary artery disease (CAD) projected to remain the leading cause of global mortality, prevention strategies seem to be the only effective approach able to reduce the burden and improve mortality and morbidity. At this moment, diagnostic strategies focus mainly on symptomatic patients, ignoring the occurrence of major cardiovascular events as the only manifestation of CAD. As two thirds of fatal myocardial infarction are resulting from plaque rupture, an approach based on the "vulnerable plaque" concept is mandatory in order to improve patient diagnosis, treatment, and, by default, prognosis. Given that the main studies focus on a plaque-centered approach, this is a prospective observational study that will perform a complex assessment of the features that characterize unstable coronary lesions, in terms of both local assessment via specific coronary computed tomography angiography markers of coronary plaque vulnerability and systemic approach based on serological markers of systemic inflammation in patients proved to be "vulnerable" by developing acute cardiovascular events.

Keywords: vulnerable plaque, acute cardiovascular event, systemic inflammation, vulnerability markers

INTRODUCTION

Coronary artery disease (CAD), the most common cause of myocardial ischemia, represents a modern "epidemic" health problem worldwide, with severe implications in terms of mortality, morbidity, and socioeconomic aspects.^{1–3} Given that CAD is projected to remain the leading cause of global mortality, prevention strategies seems to be the only effective approach able to reduce the burden and improve mortality and morbidity rates.⁴ At this moment, diagnostic strategies focus mainly on symptomatic patients, totally ignoring the occurrence of major cardiovascular events as the only manifestation of CAD.⁵ Coronary atheroma has shown a great diversity in terms of development and progress, demonstrating great variety in growth rate and plaque morphology.^{6,7} In previous studies, coronary plaques prone to rupture proved to have individual morphology features compared to stable atheromas. In clinical practice, this provides the opportunity of early noninvasive imaging identification of high-risk patients, even before devastating adverse clinical events occur.8,9 As two thirds of fatal myocardial infarctions (MI) and sudden cardiac deaths result from sudden luminal thrombosis due to plaque rupture or erosion, defined as transmural fibrous cap rupture, causing lipid-rich core exposal to blood stream,^{5,10-12} the concept of "vulnerable plaque" has emerged, involving massive efforts assigned for its recognition. From this point, substantial results of large studies and trials sustain the mandatory need of an approach based on the "vulnerable" plaque concept, in order to improve patient diagnosis, treatment, and, by default, prognosis. From a histopathological point of view, culprit lesions present large plaque volumes and necrotic cores, covered by a thin fibrous cap infiltrated with macrophages,¹³ small calcifications in the fibrous cap having a significant role in plaque instability.14,15 Moreover, vessels tend to be positively remodeled at the site of atheroma disruption.^{16,17} As the histopathological characteristics of culprit lesions are well established, it has been proposed that vulnerable lesions exhibit the same features.¹⁸

Despite the considerable ongoing efforts of predicting acute coronary events on individual coronary plaque level, the identification of high-risk patients remains a challenging task for cardiovascular imaging technologies.^{4,19,20}

Coronary computed tomography angiography (CCTA) has emerged as the best noninvasive imaging modality, allowing, besides coronary lumen and calcium content evaluation, the noninvasive quantitative analysis of coronary atherosclerotic plaques size and composition,^{21,22} information with greater potential in predicting further acute coronary events.23-25 Multiple previous studies proved all CCTA-derived parameters of plaque characterization as significant and independent predictors of future cardiovascular events.²⁶ In these terms, a recent CCTA study of non-obstructive CAD, with a follow-up of 100 months, confirmed positive remodeling, napkin-ring sign, increased plaque burden, and the presence of low attenuation as being associated with acute coronary syndromes (ACS).²⁷ As reported in large studies, the presence of multiple high-risk features proved to involve a greater-than-additive risk, as the presence of remodeling index (RI) and low-attenuation plaques (LAP) involved a 22% probability of ACS development over a 27-month follow-up, and the presence of three high-risk features led to a 60% probability of ACS development in the same follow-up time frame.^{28,29}

Besides noninvasive imaging, diagnostic techniques for vulnerable plaque detection include serologic markers, as atherosclerosis is known as a chronic immunoinflammatory disease.³⁰ From this point of view, inflammation has an important impact on the evolution of the atherosclerotic process and the progression of coronary lesions, commonly related to plaque destabilization, as the involvement of inflammatory mechanisms in weakening the collagen structure of the "thin-capped fibroatheroma" is a widely accepted concept at this moment.²² Of all systemic inflammatory biomarkers, C-reactive protein (CRP) proved to be the most frequently used, due to its predictive value for acute cardiovascular events in various subgroups of patients, as a series of studies suggested that CRP may be considered a culprit in vascular inflammation and plaque instability.³¹ In a meta-analysis, involving 52 studies and 246,669 patients, the assessment of CRP level in patients with intermediate cardiovascular risk was able to prevent additional events over a time frame of 10 years.³² With regard to IL-6, prospective studies proved the association between elevated serum levels in asymptomatic patients and an increased risk of acute cardiovascular events, but IL-6 assessment does not seem to offer any additional value to CRP measurement. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) proved to be involved in vascular remodeling and fibrous cap thinning or rupture, elevated levels being associated with future acute cardiovascular events.33

Therefore, focusing only on plaque characteristics will ignore the effects that systemic inflammation processes exert on plaque stability, as plaque destabilization is a complex process which involves structural features and biological processes.^{10,11}

We present the study design of a prospective, singlecenter trial developed with the main purpose of assessing the role of CCTA-derived markers of plaque vulnerability in the development of acute cardiovascular events during a 2-year follow-up, compared to stable atherosclerotic lesions. Furthermore, the trial aims to investigate the involvement of serological markers of systemic inflammation on the rate of major cardiac events in the same time frame.

METHODS

Study objectives

The primary objective of the study is to evaluate the feasibility of CCTA-derived vulnerability markers as prognostic features for the development of acute cardiovascular events in a follow-up period of 2 years. In this regard, coronary plaques with CCTA vulnerability features will be compared to stable atheromas in terms of major adverse cardiovascular events (MACE) rates. The secondary aim consists in assessing of impact of systemic inflammation on the rate of acute cardiovascular events, based on the evaluation of serological markers.

Study population

This trial will be a single-center, prospective study, which will include 200 patients referred for CCTA examination for chest pain of varying degrees and a probability of CAD ranging between 15–85%, in accordance with the recommendations of the current guidelines of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC).³⁴

Inclusion criteria:

- patients with suspected CAD, pre-test probability of CAD between 15–85%, in whom CCTA identified >1 significant coronary lesion;
- age >18 years;
- willingness to participate in the study.

Exclusion criteria:

- documented CAD, ACS, percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) or bypass grafting;
- moderate or severe valvular heart disease;
- unstable hemodynamic condition;
- cardiac arrhythmia;
- Agatston coronary artery calcium score (CAC) >2,000;
- non-diagnostic CCTA image quality;
- known allergy to contrast agents;
- life expectancy under 2 years;
- chronic kidney disease.

Study groups

Two hundred patients, eligible according to the selection criteria, will be included in two study groups based on the CCTA analysis: group 1 – patients with plaques presenting CCTA-derived markers of vulnerability; group 2 – patients without any marker of vulnerability. In patients with myocardial infarction developed during the followup time, a second CCTA evaluation will be performed at 2 years from the baseline assessment. These patients will be divided into two subgroups based on the number of CCTA-derived markers of vulnerability, as follows: group 1A – patients with 1–2 markers of vulnerability; group 1B – patients presenting >2 markers of vulnerability.

Study procedures

CCTA scan protocol

CCTA will be performed using a CT-scanner with 128-multislice dual source (Somaton definition, Siemens Healthcare, Germany), with the following scan parameters: 120 kV tube voltage, gantry rotation time of 0.33 s, 128×0.6 collimation, with patients in inspiratory breath-hold position, following the same protocol. All examinations will be performed at a stable heart rate below 60 beats/minute after the administration of an oral beta-blocker. CAC will be assessed during the pre-contrast scan, and a CAC >2,000 will be considered exclusion criteria, as intense calcifications will alter CCTA acquisitions. During an inspiratory breath-hold, 80-100 mL of iodinated contrast agent (Ultravist 370 mgI/mL, Bayer Healthcare, Germany) will be administered according to the patient's body weight, with a flow rate of 5.5 mL/s, followed by 50 mL of 0.9% saline solution at the same flow rate.

Analysis of CCTA

All CCTA acquisitions will be transferred to a Siemens (Siemens AG, Erlangen, Germany) workstation for data processing, measurements, and interpretation, using the QAngioCT RE (Medis, Leiden. Netherlands) dedicated software. Based on current recommendations, coronary arteries with at least 2 mm in lumen will be assessed by a 17-segment model. The quantitative assessment of atherosclerotic lesions will contain atheroma length, atheroma, vessel, and lumen volume, and minimal luminal area. Plaque composition assessment will involve the determination of calcified and non-calcified (lipid-rich and fibrotic) components. Qualitative plaque analysis will include spotty calcifications, positive remodeling, low attenuation core, and napkin-ring sign.

Study definitions

In terms of stenosis severity, plaques will be divided in obstructive (stenosis >50%) and non-obstructive (stenosis <50%). Based on CT density, plaques will be classified in non-calcified (density <30 HU, lipid cores), calcified (density >220 HU), mixed (non-calcified plaques presenting small amounts of calcified elements), and fibrous plaques (density 30–150 HU). Lesions with a low-density core (at-



FIGURE 1. Study protocol. CAD – coronary artery disease; CCTA – coronary computed tomography angiography; MACE – major adverse cardiovascular events; AMI – acute myocardial infarction; MMPs – matrix metalloproteinases; hs-CRP – high-sensitivity C-reactive protein; IL-6 – interleukin 6

tenuation <30 HU) and volume larger than 6 mm³ will be considered LAP. The RI will be defined as the ratio between vessel diameter at the plaque site and a reference diameter. Positive remodeling will be considered in the presence of a RI >1.1. The napkin-ring sign will be considered in the presence of a lesion core presenting low attenuation, surrounded by a rim-like area of high attenuation. Spotty calcification will be considered at a size <3 mm (with density >130 HU).

Study timeline

This clinical study will be conducted between October 2019 and May 2020, with a further 2-year follow-up period, as shown in the study protocol (Figure 1).

Screen - Visit 1

• checking for inclusion/exclusion criteria;

Visit 101 - D1

- obtaining the informed consent;
- CCTA scanning and post-processing;
- demography, relevant medical history, CV risk factors assessment;
- 12-lead ECG assessment;
- physical exam (height, weight, vital signs);
- complete laboratory evaluation;
- hsCRP, IL-6, MMPs.

Visit 102 – M6

- 12-lead ECG assessment;
- physical exam (height, weight, vital signs);
- relevant medical history;
- MACE.

Visit 103 – M12

- 12-lead ECG assessment;
- physical exam (height, weight, vital signs);
- relevant medical history;
- MACE.

Visit 104 – M18

- 12-lead ECG assessment;
- physical exam (height, weight, vital signs);
- relevant medical history;
- MACE.

Visit 105 – M24

- 12-lead ECG assessment;
- physical exam (height, weight, vital signs);
- CCTA for AMI patients;
- endpoint assessment.

Data analysis

The analyses will be performed with GraphPad Prism 8 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA) at a level of significance of 5%. Normality tests will be applied for all study data. Continuous variables will be summarized as mean \pm SD and categorical variables as percentages/frequencies. The Chi-square test will be performed in order to compare categorical variables. The Mann-Whitney U test or independent-samples t test will be used for group comparisons. All statistical tests will be two-tailed, and

a p value <0.05 will be assigned to determine statistical significance.

Ethics

This study will be carried out in accordance with the code of ethics of the World Medical Association (Declaration of Helsinki). The study protocol was approved by the local institutional Ethics Committee. Individual informed consent will be signed by each study participant.

Outcome assessment

The primary outcome of the study will be represented by MACE rates during the follow-up time. MACE will be defined as: nonfatal myocardial infarction, repeated revascularization, nonfatal stroke, and sudden cardiac death. Secondary outcome refers to the association of systemic inflammation to the process of plaque destabilization, leading to acute cardiovascular events.

DISCUSSIONS

This study design describes the protocol for a prospective, single-center trial developed with the main purpose of assessing the feasibility of CCTA-derived markers of plaque vulnerability as prognostic features in the development of acute cardiovascular events during a 2-year follow-up, compared to stable atherosclerotic lesions, in patients referred to CCTA evaluation. In this regard, coronary plaques with CCTA vulnerability features will be compared to stable atheromas in terms of MACE rate.

As large studies reported plaque rupture as the substrate for ACS development in at least two thirds of patients,^{35–37} the "vulnerable plaque" concept has emerged straight away, with massive efforts assigned for its recognition. From this point, substantial results of studies and trials sustain the mandatory need of an approach based on the "vulnerable" plaque concept in order to improve patient diagnosis, treatment, and, by default, prognosis. Based on previous work, a series of vulnerability features were established on the basis of autopsy findings in culprit lesions, criteria considered to be sufficient and unambiguous for the definition of high-risk plaque. These features are represented by the presence of active inflammation, thin cap fibroatheroma, fissured plaque, calcified nodule, intraplaque hemorrhage, and positive remodeling process. As the histopathological characteristics of culprit lesions are well established, it was presumed that vulnerable lesions exhibit the same features.18

Despite the considerable ongoing efforts to predict acute coronary events on individual coronary plaque level, the identification of high-risk patients remains a challenging task for cardiovascular imaging technologies.^{4,19,20} Of these, CCTA has emerged as the best noninvasive imaging technique in plaque vulnerability assessment, multiple previous studies proving all CCTA-derived parameters of plaque characterization as significant and independent predictors of future cardiovascular events.²⁶ From CCTA assessment, at this moment, coronary lesions are most commonly characterized as prone to rupture when possessing large lipid cores with low attenuation and thin adluminal fibrous caps.

In a prospective trial conducted by Motoyama *et al.* in 1,059 subjects, followed over a period of 2 years after CCTA assessment, positive remodeling and low attenuation proved to be specific plaque parameters associated with increased risk of plaque rupture and development of ACS.²⁸ Another retrospective study identified a significantly higher incidence of positive remodeling, low density plaque components, and spotty calcifications in culprit lesions, all of these features being significant predictors for ACS.³⁸ In a study conducted by Yamagishi et al. although at the time of initial evaluation the lumen area was preserved, coronary culprit plaques exhibited larger plaque volume, with eccentric plaque distribution and echolucent zones in the proximity of luminal surface,³⁹ this marker proving to be the lipid-rich core, in which metalloproteinases were associated with fibrous cap erosion.⁴⁰ These results prove that eccentric plaque distribution involves a higher degree of vulnerability than concentric lesions.⁴¹⁻⁴³ Another aspect of the presence of rich lipid-core was confirmed by necropsy studies, in which the size of plaque area proved to be less significant than the presence of lipid-rich core.44 While a series of studies have demonstrated the presence of lipid-rich atheroma with very low CT densities (<30 HU) in culprit lesions as a marker of vulnerability, there is an almost total lack of quantitative assessment of this component.^{45,46} A previous study reported larger volumes of lowdensity lipid-rich cores in unstable plaques, with a critical plaque volume of 6.0 mm³ and CT density <30 HU as a cut-off value for differentiation between culprit and nonculprit lesions. Besides atheroma composition, a series of morphological characteristics provide prognostic information about plaque vulnerability. The napkin-ring sign, characterized by a plaque core with low attenuation surrounded by a rim-like area of higher attenuation, proved to be a surrogate CT-derived marker of precursor lesions for rupture, independent of other CCTA features.²⁹ Surprisingly, in a prediction CCTA study, Otsuka et al. identified

the napkin-ring sign in 41% of ACS events, an even higher incidence compared with intravascular ultrasound investigations.²⁹

In this context, the present study will evaluate the feasibility of CCTA-derived markers of vulnerability and structural component parameters as predictive features for further acute cardiovascular events. As the ability to identify "vulnerable" plaques involves major clinical implications, these results may allow the selection of high-risk patients for aggressive risk factor interventions in order to reduce morbidity and mortality.⁴⁷

With the widespread adoption in the literature of the notion that structural plaque features alone can define plaque vulnerability, most efforts have been directed toward correlating imaging features with specific morphologies, leaving aside systemic inflammation and its impact on plaque vulnerability.

As a secondary objective, the trial aims to investigate the impact of serological markers of systemic inflammation on the rate of major cardiac events in the same time frame. A series of studies have suggested the involvement of systemic inflammation, as assessed by C-reactive protein, in the development of ACS.⁴⁸ The main concept relies on inflammatory mechanisms as regulators of defective structural stability, combined with the thrombogenic potential of the lipid core. As this concept is widely accepted, however, inflammation may not be responsible for all acute thrombotic events, as one large study has shown that almost half of ACS developed in the absence of high levels of CRP.49 Moreover, a recent OCT study demonstrated that in one-third of patients with ACS and plaque rupture, there was a lack of inflammatory cell infiltration, with normal levels of CRP.50

Despite the recent considerable improvement of imaging techniques' ability to visualize and assess coronary plaques, we are still facing a plaque-centered approach, mainly focused on the precise description of a still frame of the atheroma configuration, not the continuous and variable interaction with its surroundings. Therefore, this study's main contribution is to incorporate both CCTAderived vulnerability markers and serum biomarkers of systemic inflammation in a complex and complete local and systemic assessment of the patient proved to be "vulnerable" by developing acute cardiovascular events.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, this will be the first study that will perform a complex assessment of features that characterize unstable coronary lesions, in terms of both local assessment via specific CCTA markers of coronary plaque vulnerability and a systemic approach based on serological markers of systemic inflammation.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This research was supported via the research grant no. 103544/2016 - PLaqueIMAGE, contract number 26/01.09.2016, financed by the Romanian Ministry of European Funds, the Romanian Government and the European Union.

REFERENCES

- Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, et al. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics—2011 Update: A Report From the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2011;123:e18-e209.
- Park K. Park's Textbook of Preventive and Social Medicine. Jabalpur: M/S Banarsidas Bhanot; 2011.
- Barton GR, Irvine L, Flather M, McCann GP, Curzen N, Gershlick AH. Economic Evaluation of Complete Revascularization for Patients with Multivessel Disease Undergoing Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention. *Value Health*. 2017;20:745-751.
- Braunwald E. Epilogue: What Do Clinicians Expect From Imagers? J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47:C101-C103.
- Maurovich-Horvat P, Ferencik M, Voros S, Merkely B, Hoffmann U. Comprehensive plaque assessment by coronary CT angiography. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* 2014;11:390-402.
- Mohler ER, Sarov-Blat L, Shi Y, et al. Site-Specific Atherogenic Gene Expression Correlates With Subsequent Variable Lesion Development in Coronary and Peripheral Vasculature. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2008;28:850-855.
- Box LC, Angiolillo DJ, Suzuki N, et al. Heterogeneity of atherosclerotic plaque characteristics in human coronary artery disease: A threedimensional intravascular ultrasound study. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2007;70:349-356.
- Narula J, Garg P, Achenbach S, Motoyama S, Virmani R, Strauss HW. Arithmetic of vulnerable plaques for noninvasive imaging. *Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med.* 2008;5:S2-S10.
- Finn AV, Nakano M, Narula J, Kolodgie FD, Virmani R. Concept of Vulnerable/Unstable Plaque. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2010;30:1282-1292.
- Virmani R, Kolodgie FD, Burke AP, Farb A, Schwartz SM. Lessons from sudden coronary death: a comprehensive morphological classification scheme for atherosclerotic lesions. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2000;20:1262-1275.
- Huang X, Yang C, Zheng J, et al. 3D MRI-based multicomponent thin layer structure only plaque models for atherosclerotic plaques. J Biomech. 2016;49:2726-2733.
- 12. Davies MJ. A macro and micro view of coronary vascular insult in ischemic heart disease. *Circulation.* 1990;82:II38-46.
- Narula J, Finn AV, DeMaria AN. Picking Plaques That Pop. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2005;45:1970-1973.
- Naghavi M, Libby P, Falk E, et al. From Vulnerable Plaque to Vulnerable Patient: A Call for New Definitions and Risk Assessment Strategies: Part I. *Circulation*. 2003;108:1664-1672.
- 15. Schaar J. Terminology for high-risk and vulnerable coronary artery plaques. *Eur Heart J.* 2004;25:1077-1082.
- Schoenhagen P, Ziada KM, Kapadia SR, Crowe TD, Nissen SE, Tuzcu EM. Extent and Direction of Arterial Remodeling in Stable Versus Unstable Coronary Syndromes: An Intravascular Ultrasound Study. *Circulation*. 2000;101:598-603.

- Hassani S-E, Mintz GS, Fong HS, et al. Negative Remodeling and Calcified Plaque in Octogenarians With Acute Myocardial Infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47:2413-2419.
- Kolodgie FD. Pathologic assessment of the vulnerable human coronary plaque. *Heart*. 2004;90:1385-1391.
- Heidenreich PA, Trogdon JG, Khavjou OA, et al. Forecasting the Future of Cardiovascular Disease in the United States: A Policy Statement From the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2011;123:933-944.
- Waxman S, Ishibashi F, Muller JE. Detection and Treatment of Vulnerable Plaques and Vulnerable Patients: Novel Approaches to Prevention of Coronary Events. *Circulation*. 2006;114:2390-2411.
- 21. Achenbach S, Friedrich MG, Nagel E, et al. CV Imaging: What Was New in 2012? JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2013;6:714-734.
- 22. Achenbach S, Raggi P. Imaging of coronary atherosclerosis by computed tomography. *Eur Heart J.* 2010;31:1442-1448.
- Falk E, Nakano M, Bentzon JF, Finn AV, Virmani R. Update on acute coronary syndromes: the pathologists' view. *Eur Heart J.* 2013;34:719-728.
- Narula J, Nakano M, Virmani R, et al. Histopathologic Characteristics of Atherosclerotic Coronary Disease and Implications of the Findings for the Invasive and Noninvasive Detection of Vulnerable Plaques. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;61:1041-1051.
- Ferencik M, Schlett CL, Ghoshhajra BB, et al. A Computed Tomography-Based Coronary Lesion Score to Predict Acute Coronary Syndrome Among Patients With Acute Chest Pain and Significant Coronary Stenosis on Coronary Computed Tomographic Angiogram. *Am J Cardiol.* 2012;110:183-189.
- Stefanadis C, Antoniou C, Tsiachris D, Pietri P. Coronary Atherosclerotic Vulnerable Plaque: Current Perspectives. J Am Heart Assoc. 2017;6:e005543.
- Conte E, Annoni A, Pontone G, et al. Evaluation of coronary plaque characteristics with coronary computed tomography angiography in patients with non-obstructive coronary artery disease: a long-term followup study. *Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging*. 2017;18:1170-1178.
- Motoyama S, Sarai M, Harigaya H, et al. Computed Tomographic Angiography Characteristics of Atherosclerotic Plaques Subsequently Resulting in Acute Coronary Syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;54:49-57.
- Otsuka K, Fukuda S, Tanaka A, et al. Napkin-Ring Sign on Coronary CT Angiography for the Prediction of Acute Coronary Syndrome. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2013;6:448-457.
- Achenbach S, Ropers D, Hoffmann U, et al. assessment of coronary remodeling in stenotic and nonstenotic coronary atherosclerotic lesions by multidetector spiral computed tomography. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43:842-847.
- 31. Koenig W, Khuseyinova N. Biomarkers of Atherosclerotic Plaque Instability and Rupture. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2007;27:15-26.
- The Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration. C-Reactive Protein, Fibrinogen, and Cardiovascular Disease Prediction. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:1310-1320.
- Galis ZS, Khatri JJ. Matrix metalloproteinases in vascular remodeling and atherogenesis: the good, the bad, and the ugly. *Circ Res.* 2002;90:251-262.
- 34. 2013 ESC guidelines on the management of stable coronary artery disease: The Task Force on the management of stable coronary artery disease of the European Society of Cardiology. *Eur Heart J.* 2013;34:2949-3003.
- Davies MJ. The Composition of Coronary-Artery Plaques. N Engl J Med. 1997;336:1312-1314.
- Burke AP, Farb A, Malcom GT, Liang YH, Smialek J, Virmani R. Coronary risk factors and plaque morphology in men with coronary disease who died suddenly. *N Engl J Med.* 1997;336:1276-1282.
- Virmani R, Burke AP, Farb A, Kolodgie FD. Pathology of the vulnerable plaque. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47:C13-C18.
- Motoyama S, Kondo T, Sarai M, et al. Multislice computed tomographic characteristics of coronary lesions in acute coronary syndromes. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2007;50:319-326.
- Yamagishi M, Terashima M, Awano K, et al. Morphology of vulnerable coronary plaque: insights from follow-up of patients examined by intravascular ultrasound before an acute coronary syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2000;35:106-111.
- Grønholdt ML, Nordestgaard BG, Wiebe BM, Wilhjelm JE, Sillesen H. Echolucency of computerized ultrasound images of carotid atherosclerotic plaques are associated with increased levels of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins as well as increased plaque lipid content. *Circulation*. 1998;97:34-40.
- Davies MJ, Thomas AC. Plaque fissuring--the cause of acute myocardial infarction, sudden ischaemic death, and crescendo angina. *Br Heart J*. 1985;53:363-373.

- Falk E. Morphologic features of unstable atherothrombotic plaques underlying acute coronary syndromes. Am J Cardiol. 1989;63:114E-120E.
- 43. Farb A, Burke AP, Tang AL, et al. Coronary plaque erosion without rupture into a lipid core. A frequent cause of coronary thrombosis in sudden coronary death. *Circulation*. 1996;93:1354-1363.
- Fernández-Ortiz A, Badimon JJ, Falk E, et al. Characterization of the relative thrombogenicity of atherosclerotic plaque components: implications for consequences of plaque rupture. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1994;23:1562-1569.
- Kitagawa T, Yamamoto H, Horiguchi J, et al. Characterization of noncalcified coronary plaques and identification of culprit lesions in patients with acute coronary syndrome by 64-slice computed tomography. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2009;2:153-160.
- Hoffmann U, Moselewski F, Nieman K, et al. Noninvasive assessment of plaque morphology and composition in culprit and stable lesions in acute

coronary syndrome and stable lesions in stable angina by multidetector computed tomography. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2006;47:1655-1662.

- Randomised trial of cholesterol lowering in 4444 patients with coronary heart disease: the Scandinavian Simvastatin Survival Study (4S). Lancet Lond Engl. 1994;344:1383-1389.
- Liuzzo G, Biasucci LM, Gallimore JR, et al. The Prognostic Value of C-Reactive Protein and Serum Amyloid A Protein in Severe Unstable Angina. N Engl J Med. 1994;331:417-424.
- Cristell N, Cianflone D, Durante A, et al. High-Sensitivity C-Reactive Protein Is Within Normal Levels at the Very Onset of First ST-Segment Elevation Acute Myocardial Infarction in 41% of Cases. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:2654-2661.
- Scalone G, Niccoli G, Refaat H, et al. Not all plaque ruptures are born equal: an optical coherence tomography study. *Eur Heart J – Cardiovasc Imaging*. 2017;18:1271-1277.





STUDY DESIGN

CARDIOLOGY // EMERGENCY MEDICINE

Association between the Incidence of Sudden Cardiac Arrest and the Location of Culprit Lesions in STEMI Patients – Design of a Prospective Clinical Study

Evelin Szabó¹, Diana Opincariu^{2,3}, Zsolt Parajkó¹, Noémi Mitra¹, Theodora Benedek^{2,3}, Imre Benedek^{2,3}

¹ Center of Advanced Research in Multimodality Cardiac Imaging, Cardio Med Medical Center, Târgu Mureș, Romania

² University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mures, Romania

³ Clinic of Cardiology, Emergency Clinical County Hospital, Târgu Mures, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Diana Opincariu

Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76 540124 Târgu Mureș, Romania Tel: +40 265 217 333 E-mail: diana.opincariu@yahoo.ro

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 20, 2019 Accepted: May 15, 2019

Evelin Szabó • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: szaboevelin22@yahoo.com

Zsolt Parajkó • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: parajko.zsolt@gmail.com

Noémi Mitra • Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333, E-mail: mitranoemi@gmail.com

Theodora Benedek • Str Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551, E-mail: theodora.benedek@gmail.com

Imre Benedek • Str Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551, E-mail: imrebenedek@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) has a poor prognosis and is the most severe complication of any cardiac event. It is known from previous studies that the location of the culprit lesion in ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) patients with cardiac arrest may affect the post resuscitation survival rate. However, due to the low number of cases, the association between the localization of the culprit lesion within the coronary tree and the occurrence of cardiac arrest is not widely discussed, because resuscitated cardiac arrest patients are excluded from the vast majority of clinical trials. This is a prospective observational study that aims to develop a prediction model for OHCA in patients who present with STEMI, based on differences related to culprit lesion location. The primary objective of the study is to evaluate the differences related to the location of the culprit lesion in patients with STEMI who present OHCA versus patients without cardiac arrest.

Keywords: cardiac arrest, acute coronary syndromes, culprit lesion, left anterior descending artery

BACKGROUND

Acute myocardial infarction is the most severe manifestation of coronary artery disease, and together with the overall spectrum of ischemic heart diseases, it remains the main cause of mortality worldwide.^{1,2} In European countries, the incidence of myocardial infarction ranges from 90 to 312 per 100,000 persons per year.³ The in-hospital mortality of patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) in European countries varies between 4 to 12%, while the 1-year mortality in case of patients diagnosed with STEMI and treated via angioplasty is around 10%.⁴ Older women with STEMI have worse outcomes

compared to older males, and young men are more likely to survive than young women with the same pathology.⁵ Advanced age and higher Killip class, longer time until revascularization and treatment strategy, history of myocardial infarction, diabetes mellitus, renal failure, a higher number of affected coronary arteries, and reduced left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) increase mortality in STEMI.⁴

Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest

Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) has poor prognosis and is the most severe complication of any cardiac event. The incidence of OHCA in Europe has been estimated at around 275,000 persons per year. The survival rate of OHCA is low; according to different studies, it varies from 11% to 39%.6,7 Ischemic heart disease is the most frequent cause of OHCA.8 In patients with resuscitated cardiac arrest complicating STEMI, the six-month survival rate is 54% owing to quick prehospital medical attendance, emergency revascularization, and specific care in the cardiovascular intensive care unit.9 The factors that can trigger cardiac arrest may be coronary plaque rupture or erosion, or fragmentation and embolization of a thrombus. The survival rate is influenced by gender, hypertension, dyslipidemia, smoking status, age over 59 years, diabetes mellitus, location of arrest at home, and high levels of blood lactate.7

The management of cardiopulmonary resuscitation has a relatively low success rate. Therefore, the outcome of resuscitated cases after cardiac arrest with significant coronary stenosis remains poor. Important steps in postresuscitation care include early coronary artery reperfusion, together with other aggressive post-cardiac arrest therapeutic measures, which can double the rate of survival. It is known from previous studies that the location of the culprit lesion in STEMI patients with cardiac arrest may affect the post-resuscitation survival rate. However, due to the low number of cases, the association between the localization of the culprit lesion within the coronary tree and the occurrence of cardiac arrest is not widely discussed, because resuscitated cardiac arrest patients are excluded from the vast majority of clinical trials.⁹

According to current therapeutic guidelines, in case of patients who have electrocardiographic criteria for STE-MI, the treatment method is immediate invasive coronary angiography and, if indicated, percutaneous coronary revascularization. Furthermore, immediate coronary angiography is also indicated in all patients with cardiac arrest in whom an acute coronary syndrome is suspected. The most common localization of the culprit vessel in cardiac arrest survivors is the left anterior descendent artery (LAD) or the right coronary artery (RCA). The left circumflex artery (LCX) is less frequently identified as a culprit vessel, most likely because the area supplemented by the LCX is an electrically silent zone.¹⁰

The most common acute complication of myocardial infarction that could lead to cardiac arrest is ventricular fibrillation (VF) and extreme bradycardia that leads to asystole. VF generally occurs if the culprit lesion is located on the LAD, because it carries almost 50% of the blood of the coronary circulation, making it the largest coronary artery. Atherosclerosis or thrombotic occlusion of this vessel involves a large area of the anterior, septal, and apical portions of the cardiac muscle, leading to a serious impairment of cardiac performance.11 LAD occlusion complicated with cardiac arrest due to VF is more likely associated with a favorable resuscitation outcome, because it is a shockable arrhythmia, making it possible to use a defibrillator. The occlusion of the RCA can result in inferior or right ventricular STEMI, often associated with hypotension, bradycardia, or atrioventricular block, which progress gradually from first degree to complete block, being associated with less favorable outcomes following resuscitation. Cardiac arrest caused by VF is associated with better prognosis compared to bradycardia-asystole. At the same time, occlusion of the LAD increases the predisposition for cardiac arrest due to VF, while RCA occlusion more often leads to fatal outcomes. Left ventricular hypertrophy and multivessel coronary disease is more frequent in patients with fatal infarction, due to the fact that this associated disease increases the electrical instability of the myocardium.12-14

The role of cardiac magnetic resonance in risk stratification and follow-up of STEMI patients

Cardiac magnetic resonance (CMR) has an important role in risk stratification, treatment, and long-term follow-up of patients with ischemic heart disease, including patients with STEMI. This noninvasive investigation method is the gold standard technique for assessing the structural and functional features of the left ventricle, as well as the volumes and the size of the replacement fibrosis. Myocardial salvage is a strong predictor of major adverse cardiac events (MACE) and clinical events 6 months after infarction.

Infarct size depends on several factors such as collateral blood flow, time, and efficiency of revascularization. Studies have demonstrated that the quantity of myocardial loss is variable, depending on several factors, thus the followup of patients with the use of CMR after coronary reperfusion is important for risk stratification and guiding the post-infarction therapies.¹⁵

STUDY HYPOTHESIS

We hypothesized that patients with acute STEMI, who present culprit lesions at the level of the LAD and a degree of stenosis of less than 50%, are more likely to present sudden cardiac arrest in prehospital settings compared to patients with similar lesions located in the LCX or the RCA. Therefore, the aim of the study is to develop a prediction model for OHCA in patients who present with STEMI at 12 hours from the onset of symptoms, based on differences related to culprit lesion location.

OBJECTIVES

The primary objective of the study is to evaluate the differences related to the location of the culprit lesion in patients with STEMI who present OHCA versus patients without cardiac arrest. Secondary objectives include: (1) to evaluate the impact of culprit lesion location within the coronary tree and the myocardial remodeling process, assessed at one month by using CMR imaging; (2) to assess the role of culprit lesion location on the rate of MACE during a follow-up of 6 and 12 months, respectively.

STUDY DESIGN

This is a clinical, prospective, non-randomized, observational study that will be conducted in the Clinic of Cardiology of the Emergency Clinical County Hospital of Târgu Mureş, Romania, in collaboration with the Laboratory of Advanced Research in Cardiac Multimodal Imaging of the Cardio Med Medical Center Târgu Mureş, Romania. The follow-up will be performed at 30 days after inclusion, as well as 6 and 12 months respectively.

Study population

In total, the study will include 200 patients with acute STEMI, who are admitted through the emergency department for emergency invasive coronary angiography, with or without indication for percutaneous coronary revascularization of the culprit lesions. All patients will undergo complete clinical examination, laboratory testing (full blood count, biochemical analysis, inflammatory biomarkers, and electrolyte levels), transthoracic echocardiographic assessment, 12-lead electrocardiography. Patient inclusion and exclusion criteria are listed in Table 1.

Study groups

The study population will be divided into two main groups: group 1 – patients with location of the culprit lesion at the level of the left anterior descending artery; group 2 – patients with culprit lesion location in the circumflex or the right coronary artery respectively. The main groups will further be divided into subgroups according to the presence or absence of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest, and according to the stenosis degree of the culprit lesion into <50% versus ≥50% stenosis (Figure 1).

STUDY ENDPOINTS

The study endpoints include: (1) left ventricular function and remodeling assessed with CMR, according to location of culprit lesion within the coronary tree, in patients with STEMI, with versus without OHCA; (2) MACE rates at 6 and 12 months after the acute event, according to culprit lesion location. In this study, MACE are defined as the composite endpoint of cardiovascular death, reinfarction, repeated cardiac arrest, heart failure and hospitalizations related to cardiovascular causes.

STUDY PROCEDURES

At baseline, after obtaining the informed consent, all patients will undergo complete clinical assessment, laboratory testing, 12-lead ECG, transthoracic echocardiography, and invasive coronary angiography with or without performing percutaneous coronary revascularization of

TABLE 1. Study inclusion and exclusion criteria

Inclusion criteria
Age over 18 years Acute ST elevation myocardial infarction, at 12 h from onset of symp-
indication of percutaneous revascularization of the culprit lesion
Exclusion criteria
Non-ST segment elevation acute coronary syndromes (unstable angina, NSTEMI)
Non-ischemic causes of cardiac arrest
Acute myocarditis
Allergy to iodine contrast agent
End-stage renal disease
Pregnant women
Active neoplastic diseases
Patient/patient family refusal to participate in the study



FIGURE 1. Group distribution of the study population according to the location of the culprit lesion within the coronary tree and the degree of stenosis. STEMI – ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; LAD – left anterior descending artery; OHCA – out-of-hospital cardiac arrest

the culprit lesion, according to the current guidelines of the European Society of Cardiology regarding the management of patients with acute STEMI. are defined as the composite endpoint of cardiovascular death, reinfarction, repeated cardiac arrest, heart failure, and hospitalizations related to cardiovascular causes.

The study procedures are summarized in Table 2.

At the one-month follow-up, all patients will undergo assessment of cardiac function and structure, as well as evaluation of the myocardial scar and necrotic area, via CMR imaging with gadolinium tracing, as well as repeated clinical examination, ECG, echocardiography, and endpoint recordings.

The 6- and 12-month follow-up includes evaluation of the incidence of MACE rates, which in the present study

TABLE 2. Summary of the study protocol

ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

All the study procedures will be conducted according to the ethical principles stated in the Declaration of Helsinki, and ethical approval from the Ethics Committee of both institutes where the study will be conducted



will be obtained. Signed written informed consent will be obtained from all patients included in the study, and in case of inability of consent from the patient, approval for study enrolment will be obtained from the patients' families.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, the study will research the differences related to the location of the culprit lesion in patients with STEMI, who present OHCA versus patients without cardiac arrest, based on the hypothesis that STEMI patients with culprit lesions located at the level of the LAD, with a less than 50% stenosis, are more likely to present sudden cardiac arrest. At the same time, the study will develop a prediction model for OHCA in patients who present with STEMI, based on differences related to culprit location.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This research was supported via the research grant no. 103544/2016 - PLaqueIMAGE, contract number 26/01.09.2016, financed by the Romanian Ministry of European Funds, the Romanian Government and the European Union.

REFERENCES

- Reed GW, Rossi JE, Cannon CP. Acute myocardial infarction. Lancet. 2017;389:197-210.
- Hartley A, Marshall DC, Salciccioli JD, Sikkel MB, Maruthappu M, Shalhoub J. Trends in Mortality From Ischemic Heart Disease and Cerebrovascular Disease in Europe: 1980 to 2009. *Circulation*. 2016;133:1916-1926.
- 3. Widimsky P, Wijns W, Fajadet J, et al. Reperfusion therapy for ST elevation acute myocardial infarction in Europe: description of the current situation in 30 countries. *Eur Heart J.* 2010;31:943-957.
- Ibanez B, James S, Agewall S, et al. 2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation. *Eur Heart J.* 2018;39:119-177.
- Khera S, Kolte D, Gupta T, et al. Temporal Trends and Sex Differences in Revascularization and Outcomes of ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction in Younger Adults in the United States. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;66:1961-1972.
- Atwood C, Eisenberg MS, Herlitz J, Rea TD. Incidence of EMS-treated outof-hospital cardiac arrest in Europe. *Resuscitation*. 2005;67:75-80.
- Dumas F, Cariou A, Manzo-Silberman S, et al. Immediate Percutaneous Coronary Intervention Is Associated With Better Survival After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: Insights From the PROCAT (Parisian Region Out of Hospital Cardiac Arrest) Registry. Circ Cardiovasc Interv. 2010;3:200-207.
- Larsen JM, Ravkilde J. Acute coronary angiography in patients resuscitated from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest—A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Resuscitation*. 2012;83:1427-1433.
- Garot P, Lefevre T, Eltchaninoff H, et al. Six-Month Outcome of Emergency Percutaneous Coronary Intervention in Resuscitated Patients After Cardiac Arrest Complicating ST-Elevation Myocardial Infarction. *Circulation*. 2007;115:1354-1362.
- Kern KB, Lotun K, Patel N, et al. Outcomes of Comatose Cardiac Arrest Survivors With and Without ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2015;8:1031-1040.
- Mikkelsson J, Eskola M, Nikus K, Pietilä K, Karhunen PJ, Niemelä K. Fatality of myocardial infarction in relation to the coronary anatomy: role of culprit lesion location. *Ann Med.* 2004;36:474-479.
- Pappano AJ, Wier WG, Levy MN. Cardiovascular Physiology. 10th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier/Mosby; 2013.
- Issa ZF. Clinical Arrhythmology and Electrophysiology: A Companion to Baunwald's Heart Disease. 3rd edition. Philadelphia, MO: Elsevier; 2018.
- Topol EJ, Califf RM, eds. Textbook of Cardiovascular Medicine. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2007.
- Eitel I, Desch S, de Waha S, et al. Long-term prognostic value of myocardial salvage assessed by cardiovascular magnetic resonance in acute reperfused myocardial infarction. *Heart*. 2011;97:2038-2045.



ORIGINAL RESEARCH



NUTRITION // PUBLIC HEALTH

Perception of Healthy Eating among Romanian Adults

Oana-Cristina Cînpeanu¹, Monica Tarcea², Paul Cojan³, Daniel Iorga³, Peter Olah⁴, Raquel P.F. Guiné⁵

¹ "Dr. Gheorghe Marinescu" County Hospital, Târnăveni, Romania

² Department of Community Nutrition and Food Safety, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania

³ Mureș County Public Health Authority, Târgu Mureș, Romania

⁴ Department of Informatics and Biostatistics, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureș, Romania

⁵ Cl&DETS/CERNAS Research Centres, Polytechnic Institute of Viseu, Portugal

CORRESPONDENCE

Monica Tarcea

Department of Community Nutrition University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 744 791 967 E-mail: monica.tarcea@umftgm.ro

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: February 22, 2019 Accepted: April 16, 2019

Oana-Cristina Cînpeanu • Str. Victor Babeş nr. 2, 545600 Târnăveni, Romania. Tel: +40 265 446 161

Paul Cojan • Str. Gheorghe Doja nr. 34, 540342 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel +40 265 260 695

Daniel lorga • Str. Gheorghe Doja nr. 34, 540342 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel +40 265 260 695

Peter Olah • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureș, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551

Raquel P.F. Guiné • Av. Cor. José Maria Vale de Andrade s/n,Campus Politécnico Santa Maria, 3504-510 Viseu, Portugal. Tel: +351 232 480 700

ABSTRACT

Background: Totaling about 60% of all causes of death, chronic illnesses are the main cause of global mortality. Unhealthy behaviors, such as unbalanced eating or insufficient physical activity, can trigger metabolic changes, manifested by hypertension, high blood sugar, hyperlipidemia, obesity. These changes are grouped into the category of metabolic risk factors. Over time, these factors can cause cardiovascular diseases associated with a high mortality rate. Aim of the study: To evaluate the perception of healthy eating in a Romanian population. Material and methods: We applied a validated online questionnaire aimed to investigate people's attitude towards diet and their motivation regarding food consumption in ten countries, based on an international project. For the present paper, we evaluated a Romanian sample of 821 adult respondents. Results: Most of the subjects (82.82%) were from an urban area, and 68.94% were women. Regarding the prevalence of chronic diseases, 3.53% of participants had cardiovascular disease, 6.69% had high cholesterol levels, 7.18% were obese, and 6.57% were suffering from high blood pressure. Significant correlations have been identified between calorie count, excessive sugar and salt consumption, gender variables, cardiovascular disease, obesity, and high blood pressure. Also, tradition is very important in relation to eating behaviors, being highly correlated with obesity. The general direction of answers was correct, even if half of the questionnaire items were formulated in a 'negative' way, and disagreement is needed for a consistent response with a correct perception of healthy diets. The overall perception of healthy eating was consistent with scientific information in the field. Conclusion: Women are generally better informed than men regarding healthy eating. Also, there is a possible conflict between traditional food-related cultural values and modern nutritional guidelines based on scientific information.

Keywords: healthy food, chronic diseases, diet, cardiovascular diseases, obesity

INTRODUCTION

A balanced diet with a healthy nutritional intake is a protective factor against all forms of malnutrition and most non-communicable diseases (NCDs) including cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, stroke, and various types of cancer.^{1,2}

On the other hand, an unhealthy diet, combined with an insufficient level of physical activity, is a major risk to the health of the person. In order to reduce this risk, a healthy diet is required, even before conception.³ Breastfeeding supports the healthy development of children, improving their cognitive development and reducing the risk of overweight and obesity, as well as that of developing NCDs during adulthood.⁴

For a healthy life, caloric intake should be kept in balance with energy consumption. Studies show that fat intake should be kept below 30% of the total caloric intake in order to avoid overweight. It is also advisable to consume predominately unsaturated fats at the expense of saturated ones and to avoid industrial trans fats as much as possible.⁵

One of the diseases associated with an unhealthy diet is type 2 diabetes, which can be prevented or its onset delayed by maintaining a healthy diet and an adequate level of daily physical activity, by maintaining body weight within normal limits, and by avoiding smoking. Regular screening, along with treatment measures for associated complications, are also part of the management of type 2 diabetes.⁶

A healthy diet involves reducing sugar consumption below 10% of the total caloric intake; additional health benefits can be achieved by reducing sugar consumption below 5%.⁷ Salt consumption is also important in maintaining a healthy diet; studies show that optimum salt intake is less than 5 g per day. Keeping salt intake below this level contributes to preventing the onset of high blood pressure (HBP) and implicitly to reducing the risk of cardiovascular diseases and stroke in adults.^{8,9}

As part of a series of global efforts to achieve a healthy life, the World Health Organization (WHO) has set the goal to reduce salt consumption by 30%, and to halt the upward trend in the incidence of diabetes and obesity in adolescents and adults and to reduce the prevalence of overweight in children by 2025.¹⁰

Both individual and population health are influenced by a number of genetic, environmental, social, and behavioral factors. The latter have a direct influence on health and are the easiest to change.¹¹ Modern lifestyle has induced certain behavioral patterns related to nutrition, physical activity, and the consumption of harmful substances that contribute to the emergence of health risk factors such as HBP, high cholesterol, or excess weight. These risk factors lead to the onset of cardiovascular disease or various cancers, thus increasing premature mortality. These two types of diseases are the predominant cause of premature death in Europe. Furthermore, eating behavior disorders and an unhealthy lifestyle facilitate the onset of a wide range of NCDs, thus affecting the quality of life of the entire population.

Eating behavior, and lifestyle in general, are also influenced by the cultural, social, and economic patterns of the micro- and macro-groups a person belongs to. According to studies conducted in Western Europe, in recent decades, economic growth seems to have induced an improvement in lifestyle only within a socio-economically disadvantaged population, suggesting that these groups are in a position to more easily adopt a series of behaviors that lead to a healthier life.¹²

WHO studies show that the increasing rate of global mortality is associated with a number of major risk factors such as HBP, high blood glucose, insufficient physical activity, and smoking (active or passive).¹³ Contemporary diet is not one that can be considered healthy, and there is a certain degree of awareness regarding this in the general population, most people acknowledging that many foods in the daily basket contain large amounts of food additives. Most of the chicken meat currently on the market has a high content of estrogenic hormones, which represents a risk factor for the appearance of uterine cancer in girls and breast cancer in boys. Much of the food currently consumed globally is genetically modified. This leads to changes in the genetic matrix of the human population, which causes a number of hormonal disturbances among children, including an increase in the prevalence of infant obesity.14-16

Due to genetic changes in wheat and the use of food additives, currently marketed bread does not contain enough nutrients. The high level of gluten in flour is associated with the appearance of several conditions such as irritable bowel syndrome, intestinal inflammation, malabsorption, various deficiencies, or various types of anemia. The high starch content of genetically modified wheat makes a large amount of bread consumed by the population lead to the occurrence of conditions such as overweight, obesity, depression, and high triglyceride levels.

Food preparation can also adversely affect consumer health. Frying foods in oils used for a long period of time leads to their contamination with carcinogenic and even neurotoxic substances.

One of the most visible effects of our unhealthy contemporary lifestyle is the increasing prevalence of obesity, and fast food contributes significantly to this phenomenon. This type of diet is rich in saturated fats and salt, contributing to an increased risk of cardiovascular disease among consumers.

The aim of this study was to evaluate the perception of healthy eating in a Romanian population. There is a wide range of information on this topic on various communication channels (internet, newspapers, magazines etc.), and not all are necessarily based on scientific evidence. Also, Romanian tradition promotes a high-calorie, sugar-rich diet, with a large amount of food at the main meals. In this context, it is of interest to evaluate the perception of people in our country of healthy eating by investigating the extent to which this perception is in accordance with modern scientific evidence of the field of dietetics.

In addition to a general assessment, we consider that it is also of interest to investigate population subgroups, selected according to a number of food-related criteria. Women's eating habits differ from those of men, an urban diet is not similar to that in rural areas, and the level of education can also influence the perception of a healthy lifestyle.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

We used a validated complex questionnaire comprised of 26 questions aimed at investigating people's attitude towards diet and their motivation regarding food consumption in ten countries. The questionnaire was developed in a project coordinated by the CI&DETS Research Center of the Polytechnic Institute of Viseu, Portugal (PROJ/ CI&DETS/2016/0008: EATMOT).

For the present paper, we used the results obtained in Romania, by applying the questionnaire to 821 respondents in 2018. All participants were adults, and they answered the questionnaire voluntarily, after informed consent. The application of the questionnaire was done online, respecting the anonymity of the subjects who participated in the study. The data thus obtained has been centralized and converted into a spreadsheet format using a convenient coding of the answers provided by the participants.

Sections 1–4 of the questionnaire collected demographic data, while sections 16–20 focused on the perception of healthy food by investigating the extent to which this perception is in accordance with modern scientific evidence regarding diet. The questions addressed the presence of chronic diseases among participants and their perception of possible links between diet and chronic diseases, their perception of healthy eating in general, and the sources of information they use in relation to healthy eating. This information was supplemented by general information regarding gender, level of education (gymnasium, high school, or college/university), and living environment (urban, suburban, or rural).

Regarding the three relevant sections of the questionnaire, Section 16 aimed to gather information about possible chronic diseases the study participants were suffering of. They were asked to answer the question "Do you suffer from any chronic disease?". We focused on four conditions present among the answers: cardiovascular disease, high cholesterol, hypertension, and obesity.

Section 19 of the questionnaire included 10 questions regarding the respondents' perception of healthy eating. A 5-level Likert scale was used to collect the answers, which were coded with numbers from 1 to 5, 1 for 'to-tal disagreement' and 5 for 'total agreement'. The neutral point of the scale was score 3, which suggests a non-involvement with the subject. The questions were formulated in a 'positive' or in a 'negative' way: questions where the correct answer was represented by a score higher than 3 or answers such as 'agree' or 'strongly agree', were considered to be 'positive' (questions 3, 4, 5, 6, and 9).

TABLE 1.	Section 19	of the questionnaire	(respondents'	perception (of healthy eating)
----------	------------	----------------------	---------------	--------------	--------------------

19.	Please indicate, on the scale below, between 'Totally Disagree' and 'Totally	Agree', you	opinion on	the following	g statemen	ts
		Totally disagree	Disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Agree	Totally agree
19.1	A healthy diet should be based on calorie counting	1	2	3	4	5
19.2	We should never consume sugar products	1	2	3	4	5
19.3	Fruits and vegetables are very important in the practice of healthy eating	1	2	3	4	5
19.4	A healthy diet should be balanced, varied and complete	1	2	3	4	5
19.5	We can eat anything, as long as it is in small quantities	1	2	3	4	5
19.6	Healthy eating is not cheap	1	2	3	4	5
19.7	In my opinion, it is strange that some people have the appetite for sweets	1	2	3	4	5

TABLE 2.	Section 20 of the	questionnaire	(sources of information on h	ealthy eating)
----------	-------------------	---------------	------------------------------	----------------

20.	Where do you usually find information about adopting a healthy	diet?				
		Never	Sporadically	Sometimes	Frequently	Always
20.1	Health centers, hospitals, family doctors	1	2	3	4	5
20.2	Radio	1	2	3	4	5
20.3	Television	1	2	3	4	5
20.4	School	1	2	3	4	5
20.5	Magazines, books, newspapers	1	2	3	4	5
20.6	Internet	1	2	3	4	5
20.7	Family, friends	1	2	3	4	5

Conversely, questions where the correct answer was represented by a score lower than 3, or 'disagreement' or 'total disagreement', were considered to be 'negative' (questions 1, 2, 7, 8, and 10). Question 8, "Do you believe that tradition is very important for a healthy nourishment?", could be interpreted as 'positive' or 'negative' depending on the country or region where the questionnaire was applied. For Romania, given the fact that most traditional dishes are rich in saturated fats or sugars, we considered this item to be 'negative'.

Section 20 aimed to gather information about information sources predominantly used by participants to obtain information on healthy eating. The question asked in these section was: "Where do you usually find information about adopting a healthy diet?". A 5-level Likert scale coded with numbers from 1 to 5 (1 for 'never' and 5 for 'always') was used to collect the answers.

To analyze the responses gathered with the questionnaires, we used several descriptive statistical indicators. Thus, the average and the standard deviation of the scores obtained for each question in sections 19 and 20 were calculated.

We also sought to investigate the possible impact of the following respondent-related factors: respondent gender (male, female), education level (general school, high school, university), living environment (urban, suburban, rural), and the presence of chronic diseases or conditions (cardiovascular diseases, high cholesterol level, obesity, HBP).

Average response scores and standard deviations were calculated for each of the above groups. In order to identify significant relationships between the variables we studied, we used the contingency tables and the Chi-square test. The significance threshold used was 5%, the differences being considered significant for p <0.05. Cramer's V test was used to assess the strength of statistical significance. Data centralization was done using Microsoft Excel 2013. Statistical processing was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics v.20 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA).

RESULTS

Socio-demographic data

The total number of respondents was 821. Of these, 255 (31.05%) were men and 566 (68.94%) women. Regarding the level of education, 9 (1%) respondents finished elementary school, 173 (21.07%) were high school graduates, and 639 (77.83%) had higher education. Most of the participants, 680 (82.82%) came from urban areas, 114 (13.88%) from rural areas, and 27 (3.28%) from a suburban environment.

As far as the prevalence of chronic diseases is concerned, 29 of the participants stated that they suffered from cardiovascular disease, 55 participants had high cholesterol levels, 59 were obese, and 54 suffered from HBP (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. The prevalence of chronic diseases in the study population

Variable	Mean	as	z!YO	ənjev q	Mean	as	z!43	ənjev q	Mean	as	z!YD	ənjev d	Mean		aulev q	Mean	as	г!ЧЭ	ənlev q	Mean	as	z!43	ənlev q	Mean	as	z!YO	ənlev q
	19.1 - shou cal	- a he Ild be orie c	basec	diet 1 on 1g	19.1 su	2 – W Ver C gar pi	e sho onsun roduc	uld ts	19. vege im prac	3 – fru tables vortan tice of eatii	uits ar are v t in tr f heal r	id ery thy	19.4 - shoulc varied	a heal 1 be ba and c	thy di alance omple	te it te	19.5 - 1ythin is in s	we ca g, as l small q ties	n eat ong a µuanti	- 19.	6 – he is no	althy a t chea	eating ap	19.7 it sor th	– in n is stra ne pe swe	ny opi nge t ople h etite eets	nion, nat ave for
Gender																											
Female	2.76	1.03	42.9	0	2.77	1.08	16.2	0	4.53	0.9	1.55	0.82	4.52 C	.94 5.	.41 0.	25 3.	72 1.1.	8 13.	5 O.C	31 3.6!	5 1.17	17.23	0	2.24	0.98	8.78	0.07
Male	3.24	1.07	I	I	3.05	1.03	I	I	4.58	0.79	I		4.52 C	. 86	í	с; С	98 1.1	ا س	I	3.9	5 1.13	I	I	2.37	0.9	I	I
Level of education																											
Elementary school	2.44	0.88	10.8	0.21	2.56	1.33	13.6	0.09	4.44	0.53	8.07	0.43	4.56 C	.53 10).6 0.	23 3.	78 O.É	37 13.5	9.0.0	ē	1.41	10.76	5 0.22	2.22	1.48	15.1	0.06
High school	3.04	1.08	I	I	2.68	1.08	I	I	4.53	0.94	I	I	4.44 C	.95	í	с. М	79 1.2	1	I	3.79	9 1.19	I	I	2.26	1.01	I	I
University	2.88	1.06	I	I	2.91	1.06	I	I	4.55	0.85	I	I	4.54 (. 10.0	I	ы. Г	81 1.1	۱ 9	Ι	3.74	4 1.15	Ι	Ι	2.29	0.93	Ι	I
Living environment																											
Rural	2.96	1.01	10.8	0.21	2.81	1.1	5.36	0.72	4.54	0.93	3.88	0.87	4.51 (0.91 4.	46 0.	81 3.6	33 1.	2 11.	3 0.1	9 3.6	8 1.19	10.8	4 0.21	1 2.38	1.02	10.3	0.25
Urban	2.89	1.08	I	I	2.86	1.06	I	I	4.54	0.87	I	I	4.52 (. 66.0		ω. Γ	79 1.1	00	I	3.75	5 1.17	I	I	2.26	0.94	I	I
Suburban	3.11	1.01	I	I	m	1.18	I	I	4.63	0.57	I	I	4.59 (. 57	I	ч С	93 O.£	33	I	3.7	, 0.9	1	Ι	2.48	1.01	Ι	I
Chronic diseases																											
Cardiovascular disease – Yes	3.59	1.18	22.3	0	3.07	0.96	2.71	0.61	4.48	0.91	1.75	0.78	4.41	1.12 4.	45 0.	35 4.	41 0.8	37 10.	4 0.C	3 4.2	1 1.11	7.54	t 0.11	2.38	0.86	5.58	0.23
Cardiovascular disease – No	2.89	1.05	Ι	I	2.85	1.07	Ι	I	4.55	0.87	I	I	4.52 (. 16.(J	С	78 1.1	00	I	3.7.	2 1.16	I	Ι	2.28	0.96	Ι	I
High cholesterol – Yes	2.98	1.01	1.31	0.86	3.15	1.04	4.77	0.31	4.53	0.79	3.32	0.51	4.51 (0.81 2.	69	61 4.	13 0.5	94 5.8	5 0.2	21 3.7!	5 1.17	3.98	3 0.41	1 2.36	0.95	1.66	0.8
High cholesterol – No	2.9	1.07	I	I	2.83	1.07	I	I	4.55	0.87	I	T	4.52 (.92		ί. Μ	78 1.1.	ا ∞	I	3.74	4 1.16	I	I	2.28	0.95	I	I
Obesity – Yes	3.08	1.19	13.8	0.01	3.08	1.26	12.9	0.01	4.54	0.88	1.85	0.76	4.61 ().87 3.	.12 0.	54 3.8	36 1.1.	2 2.4	6 0.6	5 3.6	8 1.15	4.07	7 0.4	2.17	-	4.4	0.35
Obesity – No	2.89	1.06	I	I	2.84	1.05	I	I	4.55	0.87	I	I	4.51 C	.92		ю́ I	8	ا ∞	I	3.74	4 1.17	I	I	2.29	0.95	I	I
Hypertension – Yes	с	1.24	16.7	0	2.89	1.09	2.82	0.59	4.43	0.98	2.91	0.57	4.59 C	.98 4.	51 0.	34 3.	91 1.	1 1.2.	3.0.8	3.6	1 1.2	5.30	0.26	5 2.61	1:2	15.5	0
Hypertension – No	2.9	1.05	I	I	2.86	1.07	I	I	4.55	0.86	I	I	4.51 (. 10.0	, I	с м	79 1.1	00	I	3.7!	5 1.16	Ι	I	2.26	0.93	Ι	I

TABLE 3. The link between questions in section 19 (perception of healthy eating) and different variables

S	
ble	
Iria	
t va	
eni	
ffer	
dii	
and	
ng)	
eati	
thy	
eal	
ې د	
1 O L	
tior	
.eu	
fori	
fin	
s S	
S	
our	
) (s	
50	
ion	
ect	
пs	
i sr	
tior	
les	
dr	
Sen	
twe	
be	
ink	
le l	
Τ	
Ť	
Ě.	
ABI	
Ê.	

Variable	nsəM	as	z!40	ənlev q	nsəM	as	z!40	ənjev q	Mean	z!40	aulev a	Mean	ds	z!43	ənlev q	nsəM	as	z!43	ənlev q	nsəM	as	z!40	ənlev q	nsəM	as	-1112	anıpa d
	cen fa	20.1 – I ters, h imily d	health Iospita Ioctor:	s als,	(1	20.2 -	radio		20.3	– tele	visior	_	20.4	+ – sch	00	20 boc	.5 – n oks, n	ıagazi	nes, pers	5	0.6 – i	nterne	et	50	.7 – fi frien	amily, ds	
Gender																											
Female	2.77	1.13	17.9	0	2.63	1.12	54.6	0	2.93 0	.99 5.	2.4	0 2.	75 1.	2 12.6	5 0.0	1 3.48	3 1.02	11.8	0.02	3.87	0.93	12.7	0.01	3.3	1.01	13.1	0.01
Male	2.71	0.95	I	I	3.22	1.3	I		3.26 1	19	, I	- Э.(03 1.1	- б	I	3.69	9 1.07	I	I	4.01	0.84	I	I	3.53	1.03	I	I
Level of education																											
Elementary school	2.44	1.33	19.2	0.01	2.22	0.97	16 (D.04	3.11 C	16 16	5.8 0.	03 2.	33 0.	71 32.5	53 0	3.44	1 0.85	9.46	0.31	3.44	1.13	13.8	0.09	4	0.87 8	0 06.	.35
High school	2.94	1.17	I	I	2.96	1.27	I	I	3.14 1	.16	, I	ς. Γ	16 1.2	ا ي	I	3.66	5 1.1	I	I	3.98	0.94	I	I	3.35 (0.95	I	I
University	2.71	1.05	I	I	2.78	1.19	I	I	.1	04	, I	- 2.	75 1.1	1	I	3.52	2 1.03	I	I	3.91	0.89	I	I	3.36	1.04	I	I
Living environment																											
Rural	2.94	1.14	16.4	0.04	2.95	1.2	12.1	0.15	3.07 1.	.09 9.	68 0.	29	3 1.	2 6.7	6 0.5	6 3.59	1	16.5	0.04	3.81	0.91	6.78	0.56	Э.З	3 66.C	.97 C	.34
Urban	2.73	1.07	Ι	I	2.81	1.21	I	1	3.04 1.	00		- 2.5	82 1.2	- 1	Ι	3.56	3 1.05	Ι	Ι	3.95	0.9	I	Ι	3.4	1.02	I	I
Suburban	2.44	1.05	Ι	I	2.3	66.0	Ι		2.56 0	197		- 2.	52 1.C	- 6	Ι	3.02	t 0.81	I	Ι	3.67	0.88	I	I	2.96	1.09	I	I
Chronic diseases																											
Cardiovascular disease – Yes	2.93	1.03	3.85	0.43	3.48	1.33	13.2	0.01	3.62 1.	.05 1	1.3 0.	.01 3.	14 1.4	H 6.5	1 0.16	3 3.79	9 1.21	6.64	0.16	4	0.96	2.03	0.73	3.41	1.09	.91	.75
Cardiovascular disease – No	2.74	1.08	I	I	2.79	1.2	Ι	I	3.01 1.	00		- 2.5	82 1.	2	Ι	3.54	1.04	Ι	Ι	3.92	0.9	I	Ι	3.37	1.02	I	I
High cholesterol – Yes	2.84	1.07	2.26	0.69	4.76	1.33	8.53 (0.07	3.16 0	.96 4.	02 C	.4 2.(62 1.1	8 2.0	9 0.7	2 3.64	t 0.95	2.67	0.62	3.95	0.59	16.1	0	3.64	0.87	.29 C	.26
High cholesterol – No	2.75	1.08	Ι	Ι	2.82	1.2	Ι	I	3.02 1	.07		- 2.5	85 1.2	- 1	Ι	3.54	1.05	Ι	Ι	3.92	0.93	Ι	I	3.35	1.03	I	I
Obesity – Yes	2.88	1.13	2.42	0.66	2.58	0.97	7.65	0.11	2.9 1.	.06 3	.0 .0	42 2.(68 1.C	9 5.7	0 0.2	3 3.29	9 1.02	16.1	0	3.85	1.01	3.2	0.53	3.25 (0.98	.55 0	.82
Obesity – No	2.74	1.08			2.84	1.22			3.05 1.	.06		2.5	85 1.2	1		3.57	7 1.04			3.92	0.9			3.38	1.03		
Hypertension – Yes	2.76	1.23	3.14	0.53	2.59	1.09	7.43	0.12	2.98 1.	.02 C	.0 .0	94 2.1	52 1.2	4 6.6	7 0.1	3.26	3 0.94	9.7	0.05	3.78	0.98	3.69	0.45	3.41	1.02	.87	.76
Hypertension – No	2.75	1.07	Ι	I	2.83	1.22	Ι	I.	3.04 1	.07		- 2.5	86 1.	-	I	3.57	7 1.05	Ι	Ι	3.93	0.0	Ι	Ι	3.37	1.03	I	I

Perception of healthy eating

In the section assessing the perception of healthy eating, average response rates and abnormalities within each group were calculated according to the criteria of interest of the study: gender, level of education, living environment, and the presence of one of the targeted chronic diseases (cardiovascular disease, high cholesterol, obesity, HBP).

Question 19.1 – "A healthy diet should be based on calorie counting", has statistically significant links (p < 0.05) between gender, cardiovascular disease, obesity, and hypertension.

Question 19.2 – "We should never consume sugar products", identified significant links between gender and obesity.

Questions 19.3 and 19.4 – "Fruits and vegetables are very important in the practice of healthy eating" and "A healthy diet should be balanced, varied and complete", showed no significant links between the variables covered in this study.

Question 19.5 – "We can eat anything, as long as it is in small quantities", showed significant links between gender and cardiovascular diseases.

Question 19.6 – "Healthy eating is not cheap", identified significant links between this question and gender.

Question 19.7 – "In my opinion, it is strange that some people have the appetite for sweets", identified significant links between this question and hypertension.

Sources of information on healthy eating

Section 20 of the questionnaire aimed to gather data regarding preferred sources of information on healthy eating. For each item in this section, the average response rates and deviations in each group of participants were calculated according to the criteria of interest in the study: gender, level of education, living environment, and the presence of one of the targeted chronic diseases (cardiovascular disease, high cholesterol, obesity, HBP).

Item 20.1 – "Health centers, hospitals, family doctors" – Significant links were found between this item, female gender, level of education, and rural environment.

Item 20.2 – "Radio" – Statistically significant links have been identified between radio listeners, female gender, level of education, and cardiovascular disease.

Item 20.3 – "Television" – Significant links have been identified between this item, female gender, level of education, and cardiovascular disease.

Item 20.4 – "School" – Significant links between school, female gender, and level of education were identified.

Item 20.5 – "Magazines, books, newspapers" – Significant data were registered between this item, female gender, obesity, and hypertension.

Item 20.6 – "Internet" – We found significant differences between internet preferences, female gender, and high cholesterol levels.

Item 20.7 – "Family, friends" – We had a significant comparing data between this item and female gender (Table 2).

DISCUSSIONS

Analyzing the response score averages for each question, we observed some general trends in the respondents' perception of healthy eating and their preferences for information sources on the subject. Thus, in Section 19 of the questionnaire, the general direction of the answers was in line with the 'direction' in which the questions were formulated: 'positive' questions (3, 4, 5, 6, and 9) obtained average scores above the neutral value of 3, and 'negative' questions (1, 2, 7, 8, and 10) obtained averages below 3.

Analyzing the results obtained for the different groups of participants, we note that there were significant differences between answers to a series of questions. In the following, we will detail some of these differences, while trying to argue the reasons for their occurrence.

In Section 19 of the questionnaire, assessing the respondents' perception of healthy eating, the response scale has a neutral point between the 'Agree' or 'Disagree' options, corresponding to the 'three' score in our coding. In this context, the significant differences between the average scores of the different groups for which the two averages are located on both sides of the neutral value 3 are particularly interesting. In these situations, the average of a group's responses tends towards an 'agreement' with the content of the question, while the average of the other group's responses tends to a 'disagreement'.

For the question "A healthy diet should be based on calorie counting", there was a significant difference between the average of the answers given by women (2.76) and men (3.24). Women tend to disagree with this statement, while men tend to agree with it. We can attribute this difference to the fact that in Romania, the preparation of household food is made mostly by women, therefore they are better informed regarding healthy eating than men. Women tend to be more involved in nutrition issues, have a better knowledge of food and nutrition, are more prone to follow a diet, and are more likely to perceive having to lose weight.¹⁷ Other significant differences that place two groups on two opposite parts of the neutral point of the scale were found in respondents suffering from cardiovascular disease (3.59) vs. respondents who did not suffer from this type of disease (2.89), as well as obese (3.08) vs. non-obese (2.9) respondents. These differences may occur as a result of the diets prescribed for the participants suffering from these two conditions. These diets probably involve a reduction in caloric intake, which justifies the concern of the two groups in this direction.

In case of "We should never eat sugar products", similarly to the previous question, there were also significant differences between women and men (2.77 vs. 3.05), and between obese and non-obese respondents (3.08 vs. 2.84). We consider the potential causes to be similar: the fact that women are better informed on healthy eating and the effects of prescribed diets for obese patients.¹⁸

For questions "Fruits and vegetables are very important in the practice of healthy eating" and "A healthy diet should be balanced, varied and complete", no significant differences were found between the studied groups. All of the groups have achieved averages over 4, indicating their members' agreement with the statements in question. The two statements coincide with the main messages transmitted in the media (radio, television, and the Internet) through programs promoting healthy eating, and the high scores obtained suggest that these messages have an impact on the perception of the population.¹⁹

In the case of the question "We can eat anything, as long as it is in small quantities" there were significant differences between the averages of women's and men's responses, as well as of respondents' with and without a cardiovascular disease. The averages of the four groups were all above the neutral point, showing their consent with the asserted claim. This type of message, regarding the control of the quantities of food consumed, also occurs in campaigns promoting healthy eating, but not so often as the previous two messages. This is reflected in the averages of the scores obtained, which are lower than the averages calculated for questions 19.3 and 19.4.

The question "Healthy eating is not cheap" also shows a significant difference between women and men, but the averages denote the agreement of both groups with the assertion (3.65 and 3.95, respectively). There are two observations to be made regarding this question. First, respondents with elementary school as their highest form of education got an average of only 3.00, which overlaps with the neutral answer 'neither agree nor disagree'. We assume these are very young participants, who are not yet involved in the economic management of the diet. Second, the average of respondents suffering from a cardiovascular disease (4.21) is the only one over 4.00 of all groups (although the difference is not statistically significant compared to respondents without a cardiovascular disease). We can interpret this high value as it relates to the cost of recommended diets for this type of affection.²⁰

Regarding the question "In my opinion, it is strange that some people have appetite for sweets", there were no differences that would place the groups in antagonistic positions. There was a significant difference between respondents with and without hypertension, but both values denote disagreement with the statement (2.61 vs. 2.26, respectively). All groups expressed their disagreement with the statements, as shown by their scores below 3.

To the question "I think tradition is very important for a healthy diet", most of the groups obtained average scores that disagree with this statement. There is, however, a notable exception. There was a statistically significant difference between obese and non-obese respondents, which places the two groups in antagonistic positions. Thus, obese participants obtained an average of 3.10, indicating to some extent an agreement with the statement, while non-obese participants obtained an average of 2.69, indicating disagreement with the statement. In this context, we can interpret the result as being related to the cultural values of our country, which influence eating behavior towards a hypercaloric diet. This type of cultural value most likely makes its effects felt before the diagnosis of obese patients. It may also conflict with the recommendations made by dietitians to this type of patient.²¹

In case of the "I think biologically produced foods are healthier" item, all groups of study participants have agreed with the statement. There was a statistically significant difference between the averages of women's and men's responses (3.91 vs. 4.00, respectively), but both values are well above the neutral point, denoting the agreement of both groups with this item. In this case, we can also consider that this type of information effectively reaches consumers through media channels.

In case of the item "We should never drink fat products", there were three significant differences between score averages, which place certain groups in antagonistic positions over this claim. Women obtained a score that denotes disagreement with this item (2.49), while men obtained a slightly higher average than the neutral value (3.09), the difference being statistically significant. We can attribute this difference to the greater awareness of women in the field of nutrition in the context of their predominant role in the preparation of the family diet.

Significant differences also occurred between cardiovascular patients (3.55) and those who were not diagnosed with this type of disease (2.64), as well as between respondents with high cholesterol (3.02) and respondents with normal cholesterol (2.65). A strict diet is recommended for these two conditions, the recommendation being made by a physician. Generally, fat reduction is recommended without providing detailed information about the type of fat to be avoided. From here, a non-discriminatory perception of these types of patients can arise over dietary fats, a perception reflected in the answers to this item of the questionnaire.

Also, there were significant differences between obese (2.32) and normal-weight respondents (2.70), as well as between respondents with hypertension (2.44) and respondents with normal tension (2.69). However, averages values denote the disagreement of these groups with the statement. These types of illnesses are usually chronic, requiring longer diets, and we can assume that this enables patients to be better informed on healthy eating, possibly even dieting.

In Section 20 of the questionnaire, regarding the respondents' preferred sources of information on healthy eating, we can see that the main sources of information are the Internet, magazines, family and friends, and television. Analyzing the differences in score averages among the different groups of respondents, we can see that men are more informed through radio and television than women, similar results being obtained in patients with and without cardiovascular diseases. Out of all the assessed sources of information, the Internet has obtained the highest average scores. Given that the questionnaire was completed exclusively online, we can consider that the respondents had a common profile: above average education, from urban areas, and with access to the internet – which can also be considered a bias.

A healthy diet is a priority for reducing chronic diseases, including obesity, diabetes, cardiovascular disease, and many cancers. This is particularly important for socio-economically disadvantaged populations with limited access to healthy diets and a higher risk of disease. The availability and cultural acceptability of healthy foods are obstacles to promoting a healthy diet.²² Documented evidence suggests that women are more inclined to buy environmentally friendly foods than men and also tend to adopt behaviors aimed at improving and/or maintaining a good health status, compared to men.²³

In today's society, with 'fast' lifestyles where people hardly seem to find the time to do everything they wish to, the demand for convenience foods has grown. Many factors can justify this growing trend, such as changes in household structure, intensification of female employment, response of the food industry, marketing campaigns and advertisements, availability of kitchen technology compatible with cooked or pre-cooked meals, individualism, lack of time, or poor cooking skills.^{24–27}

CONCLUSIONS

The overall perception of healthy eating in the Romanian population we studied is consistent with scientific information and appears to be influenced by the mainstream messages that are transmitted through media channels. This shows that this type of communication and messages have an impact on the perception of the population. In the future, these digital health interventions could be used to provide more detailed information about a healthy diet, for better outcomes.

Our results suggest that women are generally better informed than men regarding healthy eating. It has also been shown that there is a possible conflict between traditional food-related cultural values and modern guidelines based on scientific information in the field of diet.

Data from certain categories of patients reveal the tendency to follow the diet recommended for the conditions they are suffer from. This may be due to a lack of more detailed information on certain aspects of healthy eating. Increasing the number of dietitians to reach a critical mass, as well as a greater presence of these specialists in the public health system could correct this deficiency.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This work was prepared in the ambit of the multinational project fiber from CI&DETS research center (IPV - Viseu, Portugal) with reference PROJ/CI&DETS/2014/0001.

ETHICAL APPROVAL

The patients signed a written informed consent, and the study procedures were performed according to the ethical principles stated in the Declaration of Helsinki. The study was also approved by the Ethics Committee of CI&DETS, reference no. 03/2015.

REFERENCES

- Mozaffarian D. Dietary and Policy Priorities for cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and obesity – a comprehensive review. *Circulation*. 2016;133:187-225.
- 2. World Health Organization. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases. Report of joint WHO/FAO expert consultation. WHO

Technical Report Series, No 916. https://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/ publications/trs916/intro. (14 February 2019)

- Stephenson J, Heslehurst N, Hall J, et al. Before the beginning: nutrition and lifestyle in the preconception period and its importance for future health. *Lancet.* 2018;391:1830-1841.
- Greer FR, Sicherer SH, Burks AW. Effects of early nutritional interventions on the development of atopic disease in infants and children: the role of maternal dietary restriction, breastfeeding, timing of introduction of complementary foods and hydrolyzed formula. *Pediatrics*. 2008;121:183-191.
- Liu AG, Ford NA, Hu FB, Zelman KM, Mozaffarian D, Kris-Etherton PM. A healthy approach to dietary fats: understanding the science and taking action to reduce consumer confusion. *Nutr J.* 2017;16:53.
- Sami W, Ansari T, Butt NS, Ab Hamid MR. Effect on a diet on type 2 diabetes mellitus: a review. Int J Health Sci (Qassim). 2017;11:171-177.
- Azairs-Braesco V, Sluik D, Maillot M, Kok F, Moreno LA. A review of total & added sugar intakes and dietary sources in Europe. Nutr J. 2017;16:6.
- Katz DL. The sodium debate: more or less about more or less. Integr Med (Encinitas). 2014;13:29-31.
- 9. Ha SK. Dietary salt intake and hypertension. *Electrolyte Blood Press.* 2014;12:7-18.
- World Health Organization. Salt reduction. https://www.who.int/newsroom/fact-sheets/detail/salt-reduction. (15 February 2019)
- Higgins S. Behavior change, health, and health disparities: an introduction. Prev Med. 2014;68:1-4.
- 12. Short S, Mollborn S. Social determinants and health behaviors: conceptual frames and empirical advances. *Curr Opin Psychol.* 2015;5:78-84.
- World Health Organization. Mortality and burden of disease attributable to major risks. https://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/ GlobalHealthRisks_report_full.pdf.
- Pandita A, Sharma D, Pandita D, Pawar S, Tariq M, Kaul A. Childhood obesity: prevention is better than cure. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes*. 2016;9:83-89.
- Badau A, Badau D, Serban C, Tarcea M, Rus V. Wellness integrative profile 10 (WIP10) – an integrative educational tool of nutrition, fitness, and health. J Pak Med Assoc. 2018;68:882-887.

- Rus VA, Ruta FD, Salcudean M, Tarcea M, Serban C, Avram C, Simion I, Benedek T. Adherence to the DASH-style Diet and the presence of Cardiovascular risk factors in adults from Tirgu Mures, Romania. *Journal* of *Interdisciplinary Medicine*. 2018;3:134-140.
- Manippa V, Padulo C, Laan LN, Brancucci A. Gender differences in food choice: effects of superior temporal sulcus stimulation. *Front Hum Neurosci.* 2017;11:597.
- Bissonnette-Maheux V, Provencher V, Lapointe A, et al. Exploring women's beliefs and perception about healthy eating blogs: a qualitative study. J Med Internet Res. 2015;17:e87.
- Appleton K, Hemingway A, Saulais L, et al, Increasing vegetable intakes: rationale and systematic review of published interventions. *Eur J Nutr.* 2016;55:869-896.
- Khalatbari-Soltani S, Marques-Vidal P. Not as bad as you think: a comparison of the nutrient content of best price and brand name food products in Switzerland. *Prev Med Rep.* 2016;3:222-228.
- Tarcea M, Fazakas Z, Szucs V, et al. Mean dietary fiber intake of Romanian adults – results of a survey questionnaire. *Rev Chim (Bucharest)*. 2017;68:2083-2087.
- Rao M, Afshin A, Singh G, Mozaffarian D. Do healthier foods and diet patterns cost more than less healthy options? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open.* 2013;3:e004277.
- MacBride-Stewart S, Gong Y, Antell J. Exploring the interconnections between gender, health, and nature. *Public Health*. 2016;141:279-286.
- 24. Scholliers P. Convenience foods. What, why, and when. *Appetite*. 2015;94:2-6.
- Verriet J. Ready meals and cultural values in the Netherlands, 1950-1970. Food & History. 2013;11:123-153.
- Sheely M. Global adoption of convenience foods. Amer J Agricult Econ. 2008;90:1356-1365.
- Brunner TA, Horst K, Siegrist M. Convenience food products. Drivers for consumption. *Appetite*. 2010;55:498-506.



ORIGINAL RESEARCH



PEDIATRICS // PSYCHIATRY // IMMUNOLOGY

The Relationship between Anxiety and Immunity in Pediatric Oncology Patients

Zsuzsanna Erzsébet Papp^{1,2}, Mária-Adrienne Horváth^{1,2}, Izabella Kelemen¹, Adina Hutanu^{2,3}, Minodora Dobreanu^{2,3}

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Mures County Hospital, Târgu Mureș, Romania

² University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Sciences and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania

³ Department of Laboratory, County Emergency Clinical Hospital, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Sciences and Technology, Târgu Mureș, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Zsuzsanna Erzsébet Papp Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 214 411 E-mail: pappzsuzsi@freemail.hu

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 3, 2019 Accepted: April 30, 2019

Mária-Adrienne Horváth • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Tárgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 214 411 Izabella Kelemen • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 214 411 Adina Hutanu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551 Minodora Dobreanu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551

ABSTRACT

Background: Pediatric onco-hematology is not a frequently encountered medical specialty, and it influences everyday life, basic activities, and the immune system, mostly through psychosocial changes, which may affect every individual and their families differently. Anxiety is the most frequently encountered mental health disorder occurring during childhood and adolescence. The effect of stress and anxiety on the immune system is suggested by the fact that stress hormones elevate proinflammatory cytokines and subsequently lower the anti-inflammatory response. Objective: Our main objective was to analyze the relationship between anxiety disturbance and cytokine levels in oncologic pediatric patients from Târgu Mureş in order to answer the following question: does anxiety influence immunity? Material and methods: After testing pediatric oncology patients from the Pediatrics Clinic no. 2 of Târgu Mureş, Romania with the SCARED child test, we took blood samples from each participant. IL-6, IL-10, IL-1 β , IL-12p40 and TNF- α levels were evaluated with a Human Cytokine Magnetic Panel using the xMAP technique on Flexmap 3D platform (Luminex Corporation, Austin, USA). C-reactive protein levels were determined with the BN Pro Spec nephelometer with CardioPhase hsCRP (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, GmbH, Marburg, Germany) reagent. Results: The 46 pediatric oncology patients had 6 main diagnostic groups, the most frequent pathology was acute leukemia (58.7%) followed by malignant solid tumors (21.74%) and lymphomas (6.52%). In the anxious group (45.65%) we observed 4 of the 5 studied anxiety types: panic disorder, separation, social, and generalized anxiety. We measured the cytokine levels of all the participants from the two main groups: anxious/non-anxious. Statistical analysis (linear regression) showed statistically significant positive correlations in the anxious group related to the IL-1 β and IL-6, a moderate/ weak correlation related to IL-12p40, as well as a negative moderate correlation between IL-10 values in the anxious group and a positive trend in the non-anxious group. Conclusions: Psycho-oncology is a relatively young specialty with few studies in the last two decades. IL-1 β , IL-6, and TNF- α present high levels in anxious patients, while IL-10 and IL-12p40 have low serum levels in mental disorders. C-reactive protein levels are not influenced by anxiety.

Keywords: anxiety disorder, pediatric oncology, inflammatory cytokines, immune response

INTRODUCTION

Pediatric onco-hematology is not a frequently encountered medical specialty, and it presents a heavy psychological and social influence, as these disorders affect both the pediatric patients, as well as their family members, with profound consequences on everyday life and basic human functions, while also impacting the immune system.¹ Therapeutic options vary with each pathology group and consist of chemotherapy, surgical treatment, radiotherapy, and bone marrow transplant according to international protocols for each diagnosis.

Cytostatic courses are followed by temporary medullary aplasia with septic or bleeding complications. In case of acute leukemia, secondary bone marrow aplasia is much longer and more severe than in the case of solid tumors or lymphomas with shorter duration, which are much easier to correct.^{2,3}

In pediatric oncology, the prolonged hospitalization period, uncertainty regarding the future, social isolation and seclusion from family members, oncological therapies (radio- and chemotherapies), as well as the presence of intracranial tumors or metastases can have a direct negative impact on the psychological wellbeing of the pediatric patients.^{4,5} Furthermore, the harsh and prolonged treatments, as well as the imminent death threat may create traumatic sequelae in the child's psychic function and maturation process.⁴

Children with malignancies and their families must face a prolonged period of medical treatment in the hospital, with a tremendous uncertainty regarding their future. All members of these families can suffer from emotional distress on a short or long term.⁵

Anxiety is the most frequent mental disorder that occurs in children and adolescents, 15–20% of individuals experiencing anxiety at some point in their life. If ignored, the symptoms may prolong throughout adulthood and lead to psychosocial complications.⁶ There are different types of anxiety disorders: separation anxiety, selective mutism, specific phobias, social anxiety, drug-induced anxiety, medical conditions-induced anxiety, panic disorder, agoraphobia, generalized anxiety, or school avoidance.⁷

Cytokines, as signaling molecules for the modulation of the immune response, can be present in the circulation in picomolar quantities. In cases of infection or inflammation, cytokine levels can rise to 1,000 times. Some cytokines have a proinflammatory role, others an anti-inflammatory role.⁸

The effect of psychological stress and anxiety on the immune system is triggered by the release of stress hormones, which lead to an overexpression of proinflammatory cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, TNF- α) and low levels of antiinflammatory cytokines (IL-10, IL-12).^{9,10}

Proinflammatory cytokines IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α , and anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-4, IL-10, and IL-3 have a very important role in the pathogenesis of depression. Different immune responses have been observed according to the severity, nature, and duration of the stress factor: severe stress alters immunity through time, while moderate stress stimulates immune reactions, as shown by Glaser *et al.*¹¹ The same study demonstrated that the concentration of proinflammatory cytokines rises in the plasma of depressive patients and recedes after healing.¹¹

OBJECTIVE

Our main objective was to find a correlation between anxiety disorder and cytokine levels in pediatric oncology patients from Târgu Mureş, Romania. Secondary objectives were to evaluate the frequency of anxiety in the oncologic pediatric population, to identify different anxiety types and compare them with anamnestic data in order to identify certain factors that influence anxiety. Another question that we would like to answer is: does anxiety influence immunity?

MATERIALS AND METHOD

Participants

After their parents completed the consent form, we tested pediatric oncology patients from the Pediatrics Clinic no. 2 of Târgu Mureş, Romania, aged between 7 and 21 years, diagnosed with malignant diseases until the age of 18 years.

Anxiety levels were analyzed using the SCARED child test, created in 1997 by Dr. Boris Birmaher, which can be used without a special license and comprises a personal questionnaire for anamnestic data. By completing the questionnaire, patients can be categorized in 5 types of anxiety disorders: panic disorder, generalized anxiety, separation anxiety, social phobias, and school avoidance.

Laboratory determination

We took blood samples from each participant. The samples were centrifuged, and the serum was stored at -80 °C.

IL-6, IL-10, IL-1 β , IL-12p40, and TNF- α levels were measured with a Human Cytokine Magnetic Panel (EMD Millipore Corp, USA) using the xMAP technique. Serum samples were incubated with monoclonal antibody

		N	%
Age groups	7–10 years	16	34.8%
	11–13 years	15	32.6%
	14—16 years	7	15.2%
	17–21 years	8	17.4%
Gender distribution	Male	30	65.22%
	Female	16	34.78%
Provenance distribution	Urban	26	56.52 %
	Rural	20	43.48%
Education level	Primary	17	36.96%
	Middle	17	36.96 %
	Highschool	12	26.9%
Number of truancy months	0–3 months	18	39.13%
	4–6 months	14	30.43%
	7–9 months	4	8.7%
	10–12 months	7	15.22%
	>12 months	3	6.52%
Catheter presence	Yes	32	71.1%
	No	14	28.9%
Treatment phase	Chemotherapy	10	21.74%
	Remission	33	71.74%
	Does not correspond	3	6.54%
Anxiety	Yes	21	45.65%
	No	25	54.35%
Anxiety disorders	Separation	10	47.62%
	Generalized	2	9.52%
	Panic	2	9.52%
	Social	7	33.33%

TABLE 1. Summary of anamnestic data in the studied lot

marker spheres. Different reagent-adding steps were performed, followed by washing in order to obtain sandwichlike antigen-antibody complexes, which were analyzed on the Flexmap 3D platform (Luminex Corporation, Austin, USA).

CRP levels were determined with the BN Pro Spec nephelometer with CardioPhase hsCRP (Siemens Health-care Diagnostics, GmbH, Marburg, Germany) reagent. The reference interval was <3 mg/L, with a measuring interval of 0.175–11 mg/L, minimal detection limit 0.175 mh/L, intra- and inter-run coefficient of variation <4.0% and <4.6%, respectively.

Statistical data analysis

Data has been centralized in a Microsoft Excel file and processed with the IBM SPSS version 22.0 (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA) statistical program. Cytokine levels were evaluated with descriptive and interference statistics through the Wilcoxon test, and due to the fact that the data was widely spread, we eliminated extreme numerical values with the Grubbs (box-plot) test. The reviewed descriptive analysis enabled the use of the t test and linear regression method to highlight a correlation between anxiety and cytokine levels.

RESULTS

We tested 46 pediatric oncology patients aged between 7–21 years (mean 12.46 years, SD 3.361). Demographic and anamnestic data analysis is presented in Table 1.

Table 1. Summary of anamnestic data in the studied lot The pathology was split into 6 main diagnostic groups, the most frequent pathology being acute leukemia (58.7%), followed by malignant solid tumors (21.74%) and lymphomas (6.52%).

The age group distribution related to pathology shows that leukemia and solid tumors are more frequent under the age of 13, and that lymphomas are more frequent in the 16–18 years age group.

Based on the SCARED test results we stratified the patients into anxious and non-anxious clusters (Table 1).

		An	xious	Non-	anxious	p value
		N	%	N	%	-
Age groups	≥7 ; ≤10	8	38.1%	8	32.0%	
	≥11; ≤13	10	47.6%	5	20.0%	
	≥14; ≤16	1	4.8%	6	24.0%	
	≥17; ≤21	2	9.5%	6	24.0%	0.074
Residence	Urban	11	42.3%	15	57.7%	
	Rural	10	50.0%	10	50.0%	0.604
Catheter	Yes	14	66.7%	19	76.0%	
	No	7	33.3%	6	24.0%	0.484
Diagnosis	Leukemia	10	47.6%	17	68.0%	
	Lymphoma	1	4.8%	2	8.0%	
	Malignant solid tumors	6	28.6%	4	16.0%	
	Border-line solid tumors	1	4.8%	1	4.0%	
	Benign solid tumors	3	14.3%	0	0.0%	
		0	0.0%	1	4.0%	0.283
Gender	Male	13	61.9%	17	68.0%	0.665
	Female	8	38.1%	8	32.0%	
Months of truancy	0–3 months	10	47.6%	8	32.0%	
	4–6 months	8	38.1%	6	24.0%	
	7–9 months	1	4.8%	3	12.0%	
	10–12 months	1	4.8%	6	24.0%	
	>12 months	1	4.8%	2	8.0%	0.277
Mothers' education level	0–4 grades	4	19.0%	0	0.0%	
	8 grades	6	28.6%	4	16.0%	
	High school	7	33.3%	9	36.0%	
	Postsecondary	0	0.0%	1	4.0%	
	University	4	19.0%	11	44.0%	0.060
Treatment	Yes	6	28.6%	4	16.0%	
	No	15	71.4%	21	84.0%	0.303
Siblings	No	4	19.0 %	5	20.0%	
	Yes (≤2)	16	76.2%	20	80.0%	
	Yes (>3)	1	4.8%	0	0.0%	0.719

TABLE 2. Statistical results of the studied lots (anxious/non-anxious) according to the analyzed parameters

In the anxious group we have observed 4 of the 5 studied anxiety types: panic disorder, separation, social, and generalized anxiety. None of our patients showed schoolrelated anxiety. The incidence and frequency of different types of anxiety, as well as other anamnestic data are also shown in Table 1.

Most of the patients were admitted to the hospital with a first-degree relative (mother in 91.32% of cases and father in 2.22% of cases). Although there were no statistically significant differences between age groups in relation to the type anxiety disorder (p = 0.537), subjects aged under 13 years were more prone to present separation anxiety compared to other age demographics. Treatment complexity correlated with types of anxiety showed a statistically non-significant difference (p = 0.061). Correlations between the mother's level of education and the anxiety score show values close to the significant threshold (p = 0.06).

The anxiety-gender relationship was statistically nonsignificant (p = 0.665), as shown in Table 2.

Studying immunity in correlation with anxiety

We measured the cytokine levels of all the participants from the two main groups: anxious/non-anxious. The high standard deviation prompted us to identify the extreme values and to exclude them, as highlighted in Table 3.

Correlations between cytokine levels and the presence of anxiety are presented in Table 4.

Statistical analysis (linear regression) showed statistically significant positive correlations in the anxious group related to IL-1 β and IL-6, a moderate/weak correlation

 TABLE 3.
 The difference between mean IL serum levels in the studied lots

Anxious	Ν	Mean	SD	p value
Yes	9	1.82	2.50	0.016
No	34	1.35	1.27	
Yes	6	4.17	2.49	0.148
No	30	3.27	1.63	
Yes	10	12.45	9.61	0.645
No	31	9.61	14.29	
Yes	9	3.57	1.43	0.617
No	32	3.46	1.25	
Yes	9	30.21	12.97	0.680
No	34	25.72	12.77	
Yes	6	0.39	0.45	0.071
No	31	1.15	1.51	

in the anxious group related to IL-12p40, and a negative moderate correlation between IL-10 values in the anxious group and positive trend in the non-anxious group (Figures 1, 2, and 3).

DISCUSSIONS

Current literature data is scarce on the matter of the psycho-social impact of anxiety on pediatric oncology patients or their family members. However, the SCARED measuring tool has been developed for the quantification and categorization of anxiety and may be used without any special license or costs, its efficacy being comparable to other anxiety-measuring tools.

The 46 pediatric oncology patients included in our study had a mean age of 12.46 years (SD 3.361), with a preponderance of patients below the age of 13 years, similarly to other reports in the literature.¹² Male patients represented 65.22% of the study group, similarly to other studies which found that more than 60% of cases manifest in male patients. $^{\rm 13}$

The pathology consisted in a variable number of diagnoses comprised in 6 large disease groups, the first and most frequent being acute leukemia in 27 cases (58.69%), followed by malignant solid tumors (bone tumors, renal tumors) in 10 cases (21.73%) and lymphomas in 3 cases (6.52%), similarly to data found in the specialty literature.¹³

Regarding the presence of a catheter, we have established that close to 2/3 of patients had a port system central venous catheter (CVC) or a tunneled central venous line. A CVC helps prevent the direct irritating effect of cytostatic treatments on the veins and provides a safe venous line.¹⁴ We found no statistically significant correlation between the presence of a catheter and anxiety (p = 0.484).

In our study, 21 (45.65%) patients presented anxiety based on the SCARED test, this percentage being higher than the one described in the literature. We must mention that the number of studies on this subject is still low.¹⁵ Of the 21 patients with anxiety, separation anxiety was present in 47.62% of cases (n = 10), followed by social anxiety in 33.33% of cases (n = 7). No patient has exhibited school anxiety. According to the data from the specialty literature, as far as chronic pathologies are concerned, the motherchild bond is stronger under the age of 13 years; furthermore, most patients in this age group have not been separated from their families for long periods of time, thus they have a decreased resistance to separation from the family environment.¹⁵

Separation anxiety is treated according to the age of the child at the time of initial diagnosis, and therapeutic measures often include decorating the hospital room with toys and personal objects from the patient's home. The type of anxiety is correlated with age, and our study found that separation anxiety was more frequent among patients aged

TABLE 4. The correlations between cytokine levels and the presence of anxiety

IL-1	Anxious Non-anxious	r = 0.532, R ² = 0.283, p = 0.019 r = -0.082, R ² = 0.007, p = 0.352	Statistically significant positive correlation in anxious patients, negative correlation in the non-anxious group
IL-6	Anxious Non-anxious	r = 0.742, R ² = 0.551, p = 0.002 r = -0.308, R ² = 0.095, p = 0.087	Medium positive correlation in the anxious group and a medium negative cor- relation in the non-anxious group
IL-10	Anxious Non-anxious	r = 0.220, R ² = 0.048, p = 0.365 r = 0.153, R ² = 0.024, p = 0.248	Negative correlation in the anxious group and a statistically insignificant positive trend in the non-anxious group
IL-12p40	Anxious Non-anxious	r = 0.006, R ² = 0.000, p = 0.980 r = -0.065, R ² = 0.004, p = 0.385	Marked correlation in the anxious group and a weak negative correlation in the non-anxious group, both statistically insignificant
TNF-α	Anxious Non-anxious	r = 0.244, R ² = 0.059, p = 0.314 r = 0.065, R ² = 0.004, p = 0.382	A very weak positive correlation in the anxious group and a descending trend in the non-anxious group
CRP	Anxious Non-anxious	r = 0.198, R ² = 0.039, p = 0.445 r = 0.192, R ² = 0.037, p = 0.208	A weak positive trend in the anxious group and a slightly descending trend in the non-anxious group

Anxiety

yes 0 no

FIGURE 1. Linear regression between IL-1 β and anxiety score

30 35 40 45 50 55 60

Total-Score SCARED

20 25

13 years or less, which has also been found in other studies throughout the specialty literature.

Regarding the distribution of anxiety by gender, we have not discovered any statistically significant differences in the studied lots (p = 0.665), and neither did other studies in the specialty literature reach a definitive conclusion as to which gender is more vulnerable to anxiety.¹⁶

The mother's level of education, correlated with the child's anxiety, was close to the threshold of statistical significance; however, the results of the first study that included a larger number of participants have reached statistical significance, suggesting that children from mothers with a higher level of education suffer from lower levels of anxiety than those from mothers with a lower level of education.



FIGURE 3. Linear regression between IL-10 and anxiety score



FIGURE 2. Linear regression between IL-6 and anxiety score

As far as we know, this subject has not been discussed yet in the specialty literature.

Age, the presence of a catheter, the type of pathology or the existence of siblings did not influence the level of anxiety. Although we have found no statistically significant data regarding their impact on anxiety, it is still important to pay attention to the siblings of pediatric oncology patients, as suggested by data in the specialty literature.

Correlations related to cytokine levels need to be interpreted restrictively because of the small number of enrolled patients. The mean values of IL-1 β and the linear regression analysis carried out on the two lots have identified a significant difference between the group of anxious patients, who presented a positive correlation between the anxiety score and IL-1 β serum levels, and the group of non-anxious patients, who presented a negative correlation between these two parameters. Recent studies indicate a marked increase in IL-1 β levels in psychiatric disorders. A study of the protective role of probiotics which lower the levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines is under development.¹⁷

By studying the relationship between anxiety and serum levels of IL-6, we have identified a medium positive correlation in the anxiety group and a medium negative correlation in the non-anxious group. This has been previously described in certain studies, which discuss the key role of IL-6 in the pathogenesis of depression, with high detectable serum levels in such clinical scenarios.¹⁸

Regarding IL-10 levels, we have observed a difference between the two studied lots (anxious/ non-anxious), highlighting a low negative correlation between the anxiety score and IL-10 levels in the anxious group, as well as

8.00

7.500

7.000

6.500

6.000

5.500

5.000

4.500

4.000

3.500

3.00

2,500

2.000

1.500

1 0 0 0

.500

lL-1 Beta (pg/ml)

a low positive correlation in the non-anxious group, with a statistical insignificancy. Similar data were reported by recent studies, which have described the protective role of IL-10 in anxiety disorders, describing low levels in anxiety and depression and high levels when no clinical signs of psychiatric afflictions are present.¹⁹

There was no correlation in the anxious group and a weak negative correlation in the non-anxious group between IL-12p40 levels and the anxiety score. The specialty literature reports low levels of this serum cytokine in anxiety or other psychiatric disorders, thus our results are in line with the ones from these studies.²⁰

The evaluated serum levels of TNF- α were higher in anxious subjects compared to non-anxious patients. Recent studies show high levels of TNF- α in patients with psychiatric disorders as well.²⁰

Correlations between the serum levels of C-reactive protein and the anxiety score of the two lots do not agree with the existing literature data, a fact owed to the small number of patients in the studied lot. Other studies have shown higher serum levels of CRP in anxiety disorders.²¹

CONCLUSIONS

Psycho-oncology is a relatively new medical field, thus very few scientific studies have been published in the last twenty years. Anxiety disorders are present during childhood and adolescence, and they have been found to be more prevalent in individuals with chronic illnesses, especially in pediatric oncology patients. In the oncologic population included in the present study, 4 types of anxiety were found, with a net predominance of separation anxiety, which was also most frequent in the <13 years age demographic.

Proinflammatory cytokines, including IL-1 β , IL-6, and TNF- α , presented high values in anxious subjects; on the other hand, IL-10 and IL-12p40 seemed to have low levels in psychiatric pathologies influenced by anxiety. CRP levels were not influenced by anxiety disorders.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

We have no conflict of interest to declare.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

We would like to use this opportunity to express our gratitude to the Little People Association for their continuous efforts in supporting our research and for their selfless work in assisting pediatric oncology patients.

REFERENCES

- Primic-Zakelj M. Cancer epidemiology. In Schrijvers D, Senn HJ, Mellstedt H, Zakotnik B, eds. European Society of Medical Oncology Handbook of Cancer Prevention. London: Informa Healthcare, 2008; p. 1-28.
- Papp ZE, Horváth MA. The Role of Supportive Therapy in Pediatric Malignancies. Acta Medica Marisiensis. 2016;62:251-256.
- Stewart CF, Robinson GW. Development of Molecularly Targeted Therapies to Treat Pediatric Malignancies. *Clin Pharmacol Ther.* 2017;102:752-753.
- Popescu S, Stanciu C, Mariş A, Cozlea L. Applicability of the "PATTE NOIRE" test in oncological children with chronic blood disorders. *Revista* de Neurologie şi Psihiatrie a Copilului şi Adolescentului din România. 2012;15:93-104.
- Nazari Sh, Moradi N, Sadeghi Koupaei MT. Evaluation of The Effects of Psychotherapy on Anxiety Among Mothers of Children With Leukemia. *Iran J Child Neurol.* 2014;8:52-57.
- 6. Matos D. Anxiety, depression, and peer relationships during adolescence: results from the Portuguese national health behaviour in school-aged children survey. *Eur J Psychol Educ.* 2003;18:3-14.
- American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual Of Mental Disorders (DSM-5). Washington: American Psychiatric Association, 2013.
- Azizieh F, Alyahya KO, Raghupathy R. Association between levels of vitamin D and inflammatory markers in healthy women. *J Inflamm Res.* 2016;9:51-57.
- Taraz M, Khatami MR, Gharekhani A, Abdollahi A, Khalili H, Dashti-Khavidaki S. Relationship between a pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokine imbalance and depression in haemodialysis patients. *Eur Cytokine Netw.* 2012;23:179-186.
- Gariup M, Gonzalez A. IL-8 and the innate immunity as biomarkers in acute child and adolescent psychopathology. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2015;62:233-242.
- Brenhouse HC, Danese A, Grassi-Oliveira R. Neuroimmune Impacts of Early-Life Stress on Development and Psychopathology. *Curr Top Behav Neurosci.* 2018;1-25.
- Austin MT, Nguyen H, Eberth JM, et al. Health disparities are important determinants of outcome for children with solid tumor malignancies. J Pediatr Surg. 2014;50:161-166.
- Kulkarni KP, Marwaha RK. Significant male preponderance in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia in India and regional variation: tertiary care center experience, systematic review, and evaluation of population-based data. *Pediatr Hematol Oncol.* 2013;30:557-67.
- Silvestri V, Nerini L, Missio G, et al. Levels of anxiety and pain during chemotherapy with peripheral versus central vascular access: an experimental evaluation. *J Vasc Access*. 2004;5:147-153.
- Ander M, Grönqvist H, Cernvall M, et al. Development of health-related quality of life and symptoms of anxiety and depression among persons diagnosed with cancer during adolescence: a 10-year follow-up study. *Psychooncology*. 2016;25:582-589.
- Kendall PC, Compton SN, Walkup JT, et al. Clinical characteristics of anxiety disordered youth. J Anxiety Disord. 2010;24:360-365.
- Savignac HM, Couch Y, Stratford M, et al. Prebiotic administration normalizes lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced anxiety and cortical 5-HT2A receptor and IL1-β levels in male mice. *Brain Behav Immun.* 2016;52:120-131.
- Lazaridou A, Martel MO, Cahalan CM, et al. The impact of anxiety and catastrophizing on interleukin-6 responses to acute painful stress. *J Pain Res.* 2018;11:637-647.
- Battaglini CL, Hackney AC, Garcia R, Groff D, Evans E, Shea T. The effects of an exercise program in leukemia patients. *Integr Cancer Ther.* 2009;8:130-138.
- Cassano P, Bui E, Rogers AH, et al. Inflammatory cytokines in major depressive disorder: A case-control study. *The Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 2017;51:23-31.
- Naudé PJW, Roest AM, Stein DJ, de Jonge P, Doornbos B. Anxiety disorders and CRP in a population cohort study with 54,326 participants: The LifeLines study. *World J Biol Psychiatry*. 2018;19:461-470.



CASE SERIES



SURGERY // DERMATOLOGY

Chemical or Surgical Treatment in Ingrown Toenails? Practical Issues from a Case Series

Anca Chiriac^{1,2,3}, Cristina Birsan¹, Cristian Podoleanu⁴, Simona Stolnicu^{5,6}

¹ Nicolina Medical Center, Department of Dermatology, Iași, Romania

² Apollonia University, Iași, Romania

³ "P. Poni" Research Institute, Romanian Academy, Iași, Romania

⁴ Department of Internal Medicine, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania

⁵ Department of Pathology, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania

⁶ Histopat Invest Laboratory, Târgu Mureș, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Cristian Podoleanu

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 215 551 E-mail: podoleanu@me.com

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 3, 2019 Accepted: June 25, 2019

Anca Chiriac • Str. Hatman Şendrea nr. 2, 700613 laşi, Romania. Tel: +40 332 808 703

Cristina Birsan • Şos. Nicolina, nr. 171 A, 700714 Iaşi, Romania. Tel: +40 231 920

Simona Stolnicu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureș, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551

ABSTRACT

Introduction: An ingrown toenail is a serious medical problem that cannot be overlooked, and the decision of choosing between conservative versus surgical treatment may be difficult in daily practice. **Case series presentation:** We present the cases of two young men with a long history of ingrown toenails, previously treated by complete nail avulsion, numerous topical applications of antibiotics, and 5% silver nitrate, successfully treated with caustic chemical agents, compared to a 19-year-old athlete with debilitating pain, intense inflammatory changes, infection, granulation tissue induced by skin penetration of lateral nail edge by an incurved toenail, in whom surgical treatment was needed. **Conclusion:** Chemical matricectomy in the absence of any surgical intervention, along with patience allowing the nail to grow, could be an option that is easy to perform in case of ingrown nails. However, the selection of cases is important, taking into balance the benefit-risk ratio.

Keywords: ingrown toenail, chemical matricectomy, surgical treatment

INTRODUCTION

An ingrown toenail is a serious medical problem that cannot be overlooked, and the decision of choosing between conservative versus surgical treatment may be difficult in daily practice. We present two cases treated by 70% trichloroacetic acid (TCA) solution, a caustic chemical agent, applied weekly, in comparison to a case that required surgical intervention.

All patients consented to publication of their data, and all the examinations were performed in accordance to the principles stated in the Declaration of Helsinki.



FIGURE 1. Case 1 before treatment

FIGURE 2. Case 1 at the end of treatment

CASE SERIES PRESENTATION

Case 1

A young man with a long history of ingrown toenail stage 3, previously treated by complete nail avulsion, numerous topical applications of antibiotics, and 5% silver nitrate, addressed us searching a totally noninvasive approach to his condition. The patient had no incurved toenail, but he used to perform an improper nail cutting technique deeply into the lateral edge of the nail. At the moment of clinical examination, the lateral edge of the nail was situated at 2/3 of the distance from the distal part of the nail plate (Figure 1).

A close follow-up, right fitting shoes, no cutting of the nails, a short topical antibiotic treatment (fusidic acid twice daily for seven days applied the day after TCA), and 70% TCA application once weekly were strictly recommended. No occlusive dressing, washing using just soap and water, patience, and weekly application of 70% TCA have been done for the following 5 weeks. Slight pain and erythema were described, especially in the first 24 hours after TCA application. However, no surgical technique was performed. The TCA solution was applied on the granulation tissue until white discoloration was observed and moderate pain was felt by the patient. Until the next TCA application fusidic acid cream was used once daily.

Good results were observed at the end of the 5-week period, with complete growth of the lateral margin of the nail plate and no signs of ingrown toenail (Figure 2).

Case 2

A 34-year-old man was seeking medical help because of discomfort and intense pain on the right toe caused by an ingrown toenail. At clinical examination it was observed that the nail plate had pierced the lateral nail fold, causing a foreign body reaction, infection, and intense granulation tissue on both lateral edges. The patient was a healthy person, with no anatomical abnormalities of the nail plate (Figure 3). This was his first visit to the doctor's office, no medical or surgical treatments have been done previously. Weekly application of 70%TCA was performed on the granulation tissue, followed by topical antibiotics. Slight erythema, desquamation, and minor pain were reported during therapy. After a 5-week period, a small granulation tissue persisted on the left nail fold, and one more application of 70%TCA was done (Figure 4).

Case 3

A 19-year-old athlete was seen in the Emergency Unit for debilitating pain, intense inflammatory changes, infection,



FIGURE 3. Case 2 – bilateral ingrown toenail

and granulation tissue induced by skin penetration of the lateral nail edge by an incurved toenail (Figure 5). Conservative treatment was denied, and the patient was sent to the Surgery Department for avulsion of the offending toenail border and the excision of any granulation tissue.



FIGURE 5. Case 3 – ingrown toenail with granulation tissue



FIGURE 4. Case 2 – clinical appearance after 5 applications of 70% TCA weekly

DISCUSSIONS

Ingrown toenail is a very painful and debilitating nail disease, commonly seen in young adults. It affects mostly young men, and it is caused by mechanical trauma, unfitted tight shoes, sharp cutting of the marginal edges of the nail plate, congenital abnormalities of the nail plate or associated with subungual exostosis or tumor, arthritis, onychomycosis, toe deformities.^{1,2}

Regardless of the cause, the lateral nail edge presses and penetrates into the nail sulcus, leading to intense pain, the formation of granulation tissue, and infection. Based on the clinical signs, three stages have been described: stage 1, represented by erythema, slight edema, and moderate pain declared by the patient, but only correlated to pressure applied on the lateral nail fold; stage 2, in which infection and spontaneous severe pain are added; and stage 3, in which we can observe the presence of granulation tissue.^{3,4}

The surgical approach, widely known and performed especially in Surgery Departments, includes nail avulsion, wedge resection, total nail bed ablation, soft tissue resection, partial nail avulsion, and chemical matricectomy.⁵ It is an invasive method that carries the risk of infection and recurrence (if destruction of the germinal matrix is not performed) and all the problems related to surgery. It is used especially in cases of nail deformities, like in case 3 from this small series.

During the last years, chemical matricectomy associated with partial nail avulsion has been brought to attention by its easy application, low morbidity, no risk of recurrence, and noninvasive nature. Chemical matricectomy has been performed with phenol, sodium hydroxide, and trichloroacetic acid.^{6,7} Some reports of intense tissue destruction beyond the limits of granulation tissue and prolonged healing have been reported as side effects.⁶ Also, the application of phenol has induced digestive problems, cardiac arrhythmias, hemoglobinuria, and local chemical burns in some patients.⁸

Matricectomy with sodium hydroxide has eliminated some of the systemic adverse reactions caused by phenol application, but excessive tissue destruction can occur due to the liquefaction necrosis action of the drug, which is a strong alkali.⁹

TCA is a caustic chemical agent that produces coagulation necrosis, but without systemic reactions. Several studies have reported good results lately in treating ingrown nails with 100% TCA matricectomy after partial nail avulsion with low recurrence rate and minimal local side effects on long-term follow-up.^{10,11}

Some cases could be treated with 70% TCA applied once weekly, without any surgical intervention (partial nail avulsion, laser, electrocautery).

CONCLUSIONS

Chemical matricectomy with 70% TCA once weekly in the absence of any surgical intervention, along with patience allowing the nail to grow, could be an option that is easy

to perform in case of ingrown nails, similar to the first two cases in this series. However, the selection of cases is important taking into balance the benefit-risk ratio.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

REFERENCES

- Aksakal AB. Conservative treatment of ingrown nails. Turkiye Klinikleri J Int Med Sci. 2005;1:56-9.
- Baran R, Roujeau JC. New millennium, new nail problems. Dermatol Ther. 2002;15:64-70.
- 3. Heifetz CJ. Ingrown toenail: A clinical study. Am J Surg. 1937;38:298-315.
- Ozdemir E, Bostanci S, Ekmekci P, Gurgey E. Chemical matricectomy with 10% sodium hydroxide for the treatment of ingrowing toenails. *Dermatol Surg.* 2004;30:26-31.
- Siegle RJ, Stewart R. Recalcitrant ingrowing nails. Surgical approaches. J Dermatol Surg Oncol. 1992;18:744-752.
- Ozdemir E, Bostanci S, Ekmekci P, Gurgey E. Chemical matricectomy with 10% sodium hydroxide for the treatment of ingrowing toenails. *Dermatol Surg.* 2004;30:26-31.
- Kim SH, Ko HC, Oh CK, Kwon KS, Kim MB. Trichloroacetic acid matricectomy in the treatment of ingrowing toenails. *Dermatol Surg.* 2009;35:973-9.
- Breathnach SM. Drug reactions. In: Burns T, Breathnach SM, Cox N, Griffiths C, editors. Rook's Textbook of Dermatology. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing, 2004; p. 73-169.
- Krull EA. Toenail surgery. In: Krull EA, Zook EG, Baran R, Haneke E, ed. Nail Surgery: A Text and Atlas. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, 2001; p. 86-87.
- Kim SH, Ko HC, Oh CK, Kwon KS, Kim MB. Trichloroacetic acid matricectomy in the treatment of ingrowing toenails. *Dermatol Surg.* 2009;35:973-979.
- Terzi E, Guvenc U, Türsen B, Kaya Tİ, Erdem T, Türsen Ü. The effectiveness of matrix cauterization with trichloroacetic acid in the treatment of ingrown toenails. *Indian Dermatol Online J.* 2015;6:4-8.



CASE REPORT



OCCUPATIONAL MEDICINE // DERMATOLOGY

Unilateral Palmar Post-traumatic Granuloma Annulare – Work-related?

Anca Chiriac^{1,2,3}, Piotr Brzezinski⁴, Liliana Foia⁵, Horațiu Moldovan⁶, Cristian Podoleanu⁷, Adrian Năznean⁸, Simona Stolnicu⁹

¹ Apollonia University, Department of Dermatology, Iași, Romania

- ² "P. Poni" Institute of Macromolecular Chemistry, Iași, Romania
- ³ Nicolina Medical Center, Iași, Romania
- ⁴ 6th Military Support Unit, Utska, Poland
- ⁵ "Grigore T. Popa" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Iași, Romania
- ⁶ Department of Occupational Medicine, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureș, Romania
- ⁷ Department of Cardiology, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mureş, Romania
- ⁸ Department of Foreign Languages, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mures, Romania
- ⁹ Department of Pathology, University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science and Technology, Târgu Mures, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Adrian Năznean

Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38 540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 215 551 E-mail: adinaznean@yahoo.com

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: January 16, 2019 Accepted: April 17, 2019

Anca Chiriac • Str. Hatman Şendrea nr. 2, 700613 laşi, Romania. Tel: +40 332 808 703

Piotr Brzezinski • Department of Dermatology, 6th Military Support Unit, os. Ledowo 1N, 76-270 Ustka, Poland. Tel: +48 692 121 516

Liliana Foia • Str. Universității nr. 16, 700115 Iași, Romania. Tel: +40 232 301 600

Horațiu Moldovan • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureș, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551 Cristian Podoleanu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38,

540139 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551 Simona Stolnicu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38,

Simona Stolnicu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 38, 540139 Târgu Mureș, Romania. Tel: +40 265 215 551

ABSTRACT

Granuloma annulare (GA) is a granulomatous skin condition that can present with a diversity of clinical manifestations and locations, with an unknown etiology and diagnosed on clinicalpathological grounds/correlations. Although many trigger factors have been described and several pathogenic mechanisms proposed, the etiology of GA remains unknown. We report a case of work-related, isolated, unilateral GA localized on the right palmar area of a young worker, possibly induced by work-related direct trauma.

Keywords: granuloma, annulare, palmar, work, occupational, dermatology

INTRODUCTION

Granuloma annulare (GA) is a granulomatous skin condition that can present with a diversity of clinical manifestations and locations, with an unknown etiology and diagnosed on clinical-pathological grounds/correlations. Although many trigger factors have been described and several pathogenic mechanisms proposed, the etiology of GA remains unknown.

We report a case of work-related, isolated, unilateral GA localized on the right palmar area of a young worker, possibly induced by work-related direct trauma.

The patient consented to publication of his data, and all examinations were performed in accordance to the principles stated in the Declaration of Helsinki.

CASE REPORT

A 37-year-old man presented with a one-week history of annular erythematous lesions on the right palm, distributed mostly on the compression sites. He was a construction worker, handling a hydraulic hand breaker, used for breaking up concrete. The patient described his full-time job as working on average 10 hours daily with a portable jackhammer. He was a strong young, healthy person of 1.82 m height, who had to support the weight of the tool and the vibration induced by the machine and to handle the machine to break up stones, pavements, or concrete. He started this new job a few months before admission to the hospital; his previous jobs had not been in construction and had not been related to physical activity. Before starting work in construction, a careful medical examination was performed, data recorded, and he was declared a healthy person. Skin lesions on the right palm were observed by the patient and confirmed by his general practitioner a few days before admission to the hospital (Figure 1A).

Dermatological examination revealed several scattered round, well-demarcated, erythematous papules with annulare-type distribution, with an inflammatory rim, localized on the right palm and ventral area of digits II, III, and IV. No scratching marks, due to the absence of pruritus, and no other skin lesions on the body could be observed. The patient was otherwise in good health, no drug intake was noted, and no allergy history was reported.

A punch-biopsy was taken from one of the lesions, revealing a moderate superficial mid-dermal perivascular and interstitial infiltrate of lymphocytes and histiocytes, with mucin deposition between the collagen fibers (Figure 1B). Based on the clinical and histological findings, a diagnosis of localized GA was established. Provocation test with pressure was not done due to time-work correlation and good evolution in the absence of physical vibration or other type of physical trauma on his palms. On admission to the hospital, he was routinely checked, and no systemic diseases were found. Apart from the chronic traumatic trigger factor, no other cause was detected for localized GA on the right palm.

After having been diagnosed with palmar GA, he was advised to change his work duties; he was treated with topical steroids and avoided any type of physical work involving his right hand, working in administration, as a storekeeper. Skin lesions improved gradually. He was transferred to a similar position within the same company in another city. Close follow-up of the cutaneous disease did not show any relapse in the absence of physical effort as it was recorded in his medical documents.

DISCUSSIONS

Granuloma annulare is a benign common disorder, with a variety of clinical aspects and an obscure etiology, several classifications being issued: localized, generalized (generalized annular GA, disseminated papular GA, atypical generalized GA), subcutaneous, and perforating GA.

Localized GA is a benign inflammatory disease of unknown etiology, mostly described in children. The first description of the disease dates from 1895, when Colcott-Fox reported the case of a 11-year-old female child with "ring eruption on the fingers".¹ The name granuloma annulare was given to the cutaneous disease by Radcliff-Crocker in 1902 as a descriptive terminology highlighting the an-



FIGURE 1. A – Annular erythematous plaques on the right palmar area; **B** – Histological appearance: moderate superficial and middermal interstitial and perivascular infiltrate, predominantly composed of lymphocytes and histiocytes, and mucin deposition between the collagen bundles/fibers. Hematoxylin and eosin, $\times 40$.

nular (ring-type) distribution of the skin lesions and the granulomatous reaction localized in the dermis and subcutaneous tissue.² Localized GA is frequently described in patients not older than 30 years, with papules distributed in annular fashion, free of symptoms or associated with pruritus, burning sensation, localized mostly on the dorsal aspect of the hands, on the elbows, or inferior limbs; GA on the palms is rarely described.

Although the underlying pathogenic mechanisms remain unclear, different theories have been proposed, based on delayed-type hypersensitivity reaction,³ Th1 involvement,⁴ lymphocyte-mediated activation of monocytes,⁵ and elastic tissue injury.⁶

Localized forms of GA on the dorsa of the hands have been frequently reported, but the same lesions on the palms are rare.⁷ In both situations, localized factors have been correlated with localized GA: ultraviolet light or trauma,⁸ arthropod bites,⁹ tuberculin skin tests,¹⁰ viral infections,¹¹ and psoralen plus ultraviolet A photochemotherapy (PUVA).¹² Of interest, GA on the palm has been reported to be associated with systemic disorders such as rheumatic diseases and malignancies.^{13,14} A report of GA induced by trauma was published in 1992, when two cases involving the external ears of males were presented.¹⁵ More recently, a case of papular GA of the dorsal aspects of the hands induced by repeated, direct trauma to the site was published, rising therefore the idea of a possible role of direct trauma in the pathogenesis of GA.⁸

CONCLUSIONS

The particularity of the present case is represented by unilateral right palmar type of granuloma annulare in a 37-year-old healthy man, possibly induced by a traumatic trigger factor (vibration and pressure exerted by a hydraulic hand breaker).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

REFERENCES

- 1. Colcott-Fox T. Ringed eruptions of the fingers. Br J Dermatol. 1895;7:91-95.
- 2. Radcliff-Crocker H. Granuloma annulare. Br J Dermatol. 1902;14:1-9.
- Buechner SA, Winkelmann RK, Banks PM. Identification of T-cell subpopulations in granuloma annulare. Arch Dermatol. 1983;119:125-128.
- Fayyazi A, Schweyer S, Eichmeyer B, et al. Expression of IFN-gamma, coexpression of TNF-alpha and matrix metalloproteinases and apoptosis of T lymphocytes and macrophages in granuloma annulare. *Arch Dermatol Res.* 2000;292:384-390.
- Umbert P, Winkelmann RK. Histologic, ultrastructural and histochemical studies of granuloma annulare. Arch Dermatol. 1977;113:1681-86.
- Hanna WM, Moreno-Merlo F, Andrighetti L. Granuloma annulare: an elastic tissue disease? Case report and literature review. *Ultrastruct Pathol.* 1999;23:33-38.
- Stewart LR, George S, Hamacher KL, Hsu S. Granuloma annulare of the palms. Dermatol Online J. 2011;17:7.
- Hu SW, Kaplan J, Patel RR, Kamino H. Trauma-related papular granuloma annulare. *Dermatol Online J.* 2013;19:207-219.
- 9. Moyer DG. Papular granuloma annulare. Arch Dermatol. 1964;89:41-45.
- Houcke-Bruge C, Delaporte E, Catteau B, Martin De Lassalle E, Piette F. Granuloma annulare following BCG vaccination. *Ann Dermatol Venereol.* 2001;128:541-554.
- Ezra N, Ahdout J, Haley JC, Chiu MW. Granuloma annulare in a zoster scar of a patient with multiple myeloma. *Cutis*. 2011;87:240-244.
- Jang EJ, Lee JY, Kim MK, Yoon TY. Erythematous granuloma annulare. Ann Dermatol. 2011;23:409-411.
- Takeyama J, Sanada T, Watanabe M, Hatori M, Kunikata N, Aiba S. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare in a child's palm: a case report. *J Hand Surg Am.* 2006;31:103-106.
- Barksdale S., Perniciaro C, Halling KC, Strickler JG. Granuloma annulare in patients with malignant lymphoma: clinicopathologic study of thirteen new cases. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1994;31:42-48.
- Mills A, Chetty R. Auricular granuloma annulare. A consequence of trauma? Am J Dermatopathol. 1992;14:431-433.



IMAGE FOCUS



GENERAL SURGERY // VASCULAR SURGERY

Aorto-mesenteric Bypass for the Treatment of Chronic Mesenteric Ischemia

Adriana Mocian, Eliza Russu, Reka Kaller, Adrian Mureșan

Department of Vascular Surgery, Emergency Clinical County Hospital, Târgu Mureş, Romania

CORRESPONDENCE

Adriana Mocian

Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 1 540103 Târgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 740 510 095 E-mail: scarlat.adriana05@gmail.com

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: May 5, 2019 Accepted: June 19, 2019

ABSTRACT

Chronic mesenteric artery disease has a much lower incidence than the acute one, but it raises the same problems in terms of patient survival. The long-term outcomes for open surgery are crucial for the right choice of a particular technique. We present the case of a 39-year-old female patient with a history of total nephrectomy, chronic kidney failure, and hypertension, who presented in the Emergency Department with abdominal pain with high intensity, for which she was admitted to the General Surgery Department. Abdominal computed tomography angiography was performed, which indicated the diagnosis of partial upper mesenteric artery stenosis. The patient underwent surgery, during which a retrograde aorto-mesenteric bypass with a Gore-Tex 5 mm diameter prosthesis was performed. In situations where the endovascular approach fails or has no indication (multiple incidence lesions from the origin of the superior mesenteric artery), open surgery is the indication in chronic mesenteric ischemia.

Keywords: chronic mesenteric ischemia, revascularization, bypass

INTRODUCTION

Chronic mesenteric ischemia can result from embolic or thrombotic events, trauma, and distal thoracic or abdominal aortic coarctation. It is an uncommon cause of acute abdomen, accounting for less than 1 in every 1000 hospital admissions, being associated with an increased mortality.^{1,2} More than 90% of cases of chronic mesenteric ischemia develop due to atherosclerotic disease that affects the origins of the visceral vessels.^{1–3} Early diagnosis and treatment are essential.^{2–4}

We present a case of chronic mesenteric ischemia, highlighting the importance of early recognition and timely revascularization.

CASE REPORT

We present the case of a 39-year-old female patient who presented in the Emergency Department for acute abdominal pain, nausea and vomiting, for which she was admitted to the General Surgery Department.

Eliza Russu • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 1, 540103 Târgu Mureș, Romania. Tel:

Reka Kaller • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 1, 540103 Târgu Mureș, Romania. Tel:

Adrian Mureşan • Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 1, 540103 Târgu Mureş, Romania. Tel:



FIGURE 1. Superior mesenteric artery prepared for bypass

Her past medical history included a total nephrectomy, with secondary chronic kidney failure. Also, she had a risk factor for developing atherosclerosis, due to chronic tobacco use.

On admission, she was hypertensive, but observations were otherwise normal. An abdominal computed tomography angiography (CTA) was performed, which demonstrated a partial upper mesenteric stenosis. We performed a retrograde aorto-mesenteric bypass (Figure 1) with a Gore-Tex prosthesis of 5 mm diameter (Figure 2). Evolution was favorable, and the patient was discharged 6 days after surgery.

The patient remains asymptomatic and continues to be kept under surveillance, with constant follow-up visits.

The patient agreed to the publication of her data and the manuscript was written in accordance with the ethical principles stated in the Declaration of Helsinki.

DISCUSSIONS

Chronic mesenteric ischemia is the most common vascular disorder involving the intestines. The increased utiliza-



FIGURE 2. Aorto-mesenteric bypass with 5 mm Gore-Tex prosthesis (final aspect)

tion of CTA and magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) has increased the recognition of atherosclerotic mesenteric stenoses.^{3–5} In our case, we performed an abdominal CTA, in which a partial upper mesenteric stenosis was highlighted.

Open mesenteric revascularization has evolved in the last years and represents the standard method compared to endovascular techniques,^{6,7} having low mortality rates and providing excellent long-term primary patency rates.^{7,8}

Choosing the technique (reimplantation, endarterectomy, anterograde or retrograde by-pass) is at the discretion of the surgeon, depending on the lesions. Anterograde bypass is more frequently performed because in the overpass portion the aorta is more commonly not affected by atherosclerosis. In contrast, the retrograde technique implies an easier exposure of the in-flow vessel. We performed a retrograde aorto-mesenteric bypass with a Gore-Tex prosthesis of 5 mm diameter. The postoperative evolution was favorable, with no complications on the short- and longterm follow-up.

CONCLUSIONS

In situations where the endovascular approach fails or has no indication, such as multiple lesions initiating from the origin of the superior mesenteric artery, open surgery is the indication in chronic mesenteric ischemia.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

REFERENCES

- Clair DG, Beach JM. Mesenteric ischemia. N Engl J Med. 2016;374:959-968.
- 2. Oderich GS, Gloviczki P, Bower TC. Open Surgical Treatment for Chronic Mesenteric Ischemia in the Endovascular Era: When It is Necessary and What it is the Preferred Technique? *Semin Vasc Surg.* 2010;23:36-46.
- 3. Oliva IB, Davarpanah AH, Rybicki FJ, et al. ACR appropriateness criteria imaging of mesenteric ischemia. *Abdom Imaging*. 2013;38:714-719.
- White CJ. Chronic Mesenteric Ischemia: Diagnosis and Management. Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases. 2011;54:36-40.
- Hagspiel KD, Flors L, Hanley M, Norton PT. Computed Tomography Angiography and Magnetic Resonance Angiography Imaging of the Mesenteric Vasculature. *Tech Vasc Interventional Rad.* 2015;18:2-13.
- Cai W, Li X, Shu C, et al. Comparison of Clinical Outcomes of Endovascular Versus Open Vascularization for Chronic Mesenteric Ischemia: A Metaanalysis. *Ann Vasc Surg.* 2015;29:934-940.
- Oderich GS, Bower TC, Sullivan TM, Bjarnason H, Cha S, Gloviczki P. Open versus endovascular revascularization for chronic mesenteric ischemia: Risk-stratified outcomes. J Vasc Surg. 2009;49:1472-1479.
- Kruger AJ, Walker PJ, Foster WJ, Jenkins JS, Boyne NS, Jenkins J. Open surgery for atherosclerotic chronic mesenteric ischemia. *J Vasc Surg.* 2007;46:941-945.



About JIM

EDITORIAL PROCESS

All manuscripts submitted to the Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine (JIM) will be first subject to a technical review, including quality check of all the files submitted, including tables, figures and references. Plagiarism check will be performed prior to referring the manuscript for review, in order to identify any possible fraud or scientific misconduct.

After technical review and anti-plagiarism assessment, the articles will be referred for review following a doubleblinded review procedure. Reviewers can be suggested by the authors, however selection of the reviewers will be made by the editors, according to their expertise in the field of the article. The identity of the reviewers will not be disclosed to the authors, as well as the identity of the authors will not be disclosed to the reviewers.

The possible editorial decisions following the review procedure are: accepted, minor revisions required, major revisions required or rejected.

The editorial decision will be communicated to the authors as soon as the review process has been finalized. In case of revisions, the revised article will be sent to the reviewers, who will decide on a new recommendation for revision, acceptance or rejection. The estimated time from the submission to first decision is approximately 4 weeks, and from the final revision to acceptance approximately 2 weeks.

Prior to publication, all corresponding authors will receive a proof of their article in order to confirm the accuracy of the text or suggest modifications.

PUBLICATION ETHICS AND PUBLICATION MALPRACTICE STATEMENT

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine adheres to the COPE principles of transparency and best practice in scholarly publishing. The Journal ensures an equal treatment for all articles by the Editor, Editorial team and journal reviewers, and has strict rules for confidentiality, disclosures, conflict of interest and authorship. At the same time, the Journal has strict regulations against publication fraud and plagiarism and well defined procedures to be taken if a publication fraud is suspected.

Conflict of interest

All participants in the peer-review and publication process — not only authors but also peer reviewers, editors, and editorial board members of journals — must consider their conflicts of interest when fulfilling their roles in the process of article review and publication and must disclose all relationships that could be viewed as potential conflicts of interest.

A conflict of interest exists when professional judgment concerning a primary interest (such as patients' welfare or the validity of research) may be influenced by a secondary interest (such as financial gain). Perceptions of conflict of interest are as important as actual conflicts of interest.

All manuscripts must acknowledge any possible conflict of interest related to the manuscript. If there is no conflict of interest in relation to the work performed or to the preparation of the manuscript, the authors should state that there are no conflict oif interest in relation to the manuscript. All the authors should also acknowledge any kind of material support, financial support or funding grants related to the work described in the manuscript.

Reviewers will be asked at the time they are asked to critique a manuscript if they have conflicts of interest that could complicate their review. Reviewers must disclose to editors any conflicts of interest that could bias their opinions of the manuscript, and should recuse themselves from reviewing specific manuscripts if the potential for bias exists. Reviewers must not use knowledge of the work they're reviewing before its publication to further their own interests.

Editors and Journal Staff Editors who make final decisions about manuscripts will recuse themselves from editorial decisions if they have conflicts of interest or relationships that pose potential conflicts related to articles under consideration. Editorial staff will not use information gained through working with manuscripts for private gain.

In cases where the Managing Editor has any conflict of interest in connection with a manuscript, the entire work related to the review process of that manuscript will be undertaken by the Editor-in-Chief. In cases where the Editor-in-Chief has any conflict of interest in relation to a manuscript, the entire work related to the review process of that manuscript will be undertaken by the Managing Editor. In cases where both the Managing Editor and the Editor-in-Chief have any conflict of interest in relation to a manuscript, the entire work related to the review process of that manuscript will be undertaken by another member of the editorial board.

Submissions from members of the editorial board, editors and employees of the journal will be handled by the Editor-in-Chief, who will allocate the manuscripts for review to independent and blinded reviewers. Submissions from members of the owner institution will be assigned for review to members of the editorial board or external reviewers, taking into consideration the necessity to avoid any potential conflict of interest in the process of reviewer allocation.

Editorial manuscripts sent by members of the editorial board, following an invitation by the Editor-in-Chief, will undergo a review process in the editorial office.

Confidentiality

Editors of JIM will not share information regarding the manuscripts submitted to JIM to any other than the authors and the reviewers. At the time of reviewer allocation, reviewers will be instructed to keep the manuscripts and associated material strictly confidential. Reviewers should not publicly discuss author`s work and must not retain any manuscript for their personal use.

In case of manuscript rejection, the full content of the manuscript will be deleted from the editorial content of the Journal. In case of manuscript acceptance and publication, the Journal will keep copied of all the manuscriptrelated materials for at least three years.

The identity of the reviewers will not be revealed to authors, under no circumstances.

Human and animal rights

The authors should make sure that all the experiments on humans or animals are in accordance with the guiding principles described in the Declaration of Helsinki. Animal experiments should comply with the institutional and national guidelines or regulations for laboratory animals. Informed consent should be obtained from all the subjects participating in any experiment or clinical study and all the clinical studies should obtain the approval from the ethics committee of the institutions where the study is carried out, prior to initiation of experiments or studies. When reporting research involving human data, authors should indicate whether the procedures followed have been assessed by the responsible review committee (institutional and national), or if no formal ethics committee is available, were in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration as revised in 2013 (www.wma.net/en/30publica tions/10policies/b3/ index.html). If doubt exists whether the research was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration, the authors must explain the rationale for their approach and demonstrate that the institutional review body explicitly approved the doubtful aspects of the study.

When reporting experiments on animals, authors should indicate whether institutional and national standards for the care and use of laboratory animals were followed. Further guidance on animal research ethics is available from the International Association of Veterinary Editors' Consensus Author Guidelines on Animal Ethics and Welfare (http://veteditors.org/ethicsconsensusguidelines.html).

Protection of research participants

In order to respect the patient's right to privacy, no information related to patients' identification data, such as names, images or hospital identification codes should be included in the manuscript, unless there is a clear written approval obtained from the patient for this. This signed approval should be sent to the editorial office along with the manuscript.

Identifying information, including names, initials, or hospital numbers, should not be published in written descriptions, photographs, or pedigrees unless the information is essential for scientific purposes and the patient (or parent or guardian) gives written informed consent for publication. Informed consent for this purpose requires that an identifiable patient be shown the manuscript to be published. When informed consent has been obtained, it should be indicated in the published article.

Scientific misconduct

Scientific misconduct includes but is not necessarily limited to data fabrication; data falsification including deceptive manipulation of images; and plagiarism. All manuscript submitted to JIM will be first subject to a plagiarism check, that will be performed prior to referring the manuscript for review, in order to identity any possible fraud or scientific misconduct. The journal will use highly specialized anti-plagiarism softwares and if any suspicion of scientific misconduct is identified, the standard procedure recommended by COPE (Committee on Publication Ethics) will be followed.

Clinical trials

Authors of manuscripts related to clinical trials should register the clinical trial in the official clinical trial related public registries prior to submission to JIM, following the rules stated by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors. Information related to registration of clinical trials can be found at ClinicalTrials.gov. In case of clinical trials, the trial registration number should be mentioned at the end of the abstract. Whenever a trial registration number is available, the authors should list this number the first time they use the trial acronym.



Instructions for authors

MANUSCRIPT SUBMISSION

All manuscripts should be submitted via email to **office@interdisciplinary.ro**.

The journal does not have article processing charges nor article submission charges.

The submission should include the following attachments: **1. Cover letter:** all manuscripts submitted to JIM should be accompanied by a cover letter, signed by the corresponding author on behalf of all co-authors, stating that the reported study and manuscript are original and have not been published elsewhere, and the manuscript has not been submitted "in extenso" to any other journal. All disclosures relating to the preparation of the manuscript should be mentioned in the cover letter. The corresponding author should state clearly whether or not there are any conflicts of interest.

2. License to publish: The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine requires authors of original papers to assign copyright of their published contributions to the journal. A model of the License to Publish is available at **www.interdisciplinary.ro**.

Authorship is based on the following 4 criteria:

- 1. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND
- 2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND
- 3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND
- 4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved. In addition to being accountable for the parts of the work he or she has done, an author should be able to identify which co-authors are responsible for specific other parts of the work. In addition, authors should have confidence in the integrity of the contributions of their co-authors. All those designated

as authors should meet all four criteria for authorship, and all who meet the four criteria should be identified as authors. Those who do not meet all four criteria should be acknowledged.

If authors request removal or addition of an author after manuscript submission or publication, journal editors should seek an explanation and signed statement of agreement for the requested change from all listed authors and from the author to be removed or added.

The corresponding author is the one individual who takes primary responsibility for communication with the journal during the manuscript submission, peer review, and publication process, and typically ensures that all the journal's administrative requirements, such as providing details of authorship, ethics committee approval, clinical trial registration documentation, and gathering conflict of interest forms and statements, are properly completed, although these duties may be delegated to one or more coauthors.

Authors should not submit the same manuscript simultaneously to more than one journal, in the same or different language.

MANUSCRIPT TYPES

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine accepts the following categories of articles:

Original research

Manuscripts should be word processed. The manuscript must contain the title of the article, the authors' names, qualifications and address/es.

Peer Review: all articles undergo initial screening for suitability for the Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine.

The length of contributions: ideally contributions should be no more than 4,000 words, including tables and figures. Suitable papers are then peer reviewed by two or more referees. Additional specialist advice may be sought if necessary, for example, from a statistician, before a final decision is made by the Editor-in-Chief. An original research article should include a short **Abstract** of no more than 300 words, using the following headings: Background, Aim of the study, Material and Methods, Results and Conclusions.

The manuscript should be structured as follows:

1. Introduction/Background: This introduces the aim of the study and the corresponding research hypothesis/es.

2. Material and methods: This section should describe all experimental details, research methodology, and study groups. The methodology should be detailed enough to allow reproducibility of the experiments. Give full descriptions of all equipment used (type, manufacturer, town, country). Details of statistical analysis should be reported here together with a level of significance [α value]. Authors should provide details of the statistical software package used (name, version, producer, town, country). Abbreviations of standard SI units of measurement should be employed. Declaration of Helsinki: The authors should state that their study complied with the Declaration of Helsinki, that the locally appointed ethics committee approved the research protocol and that written informed consent was obtained from the subjects (or their guardians) before the commencement of the study. Where animals are involved, the authors should state that their study complies with their institutional guidelines for the care and use of laboratory animals.

3. Results: This section should present the data arising from the experiments and their statistical significance. Do not discuss these findings in the Result Section.

4. Discussions: This section should contain a detailed analysis and interpretation of the results. Results should not be repeated in the Discussion section.

5. Conclusions: This presents the conclusions deriving from the outcome of the study and their clinical significance if appropriate.

Case reports

Case reports are intended for the presentation of interesting cases of interdisciplinary medicine encountered in clinical practice and should refer to actual and uncommon cases.

The report should have an abstract limited to 200 words, structured in the following manner: Introduction, Case presentation, and Conclusions.

The manuscript should be no more than a maximum of 2000 words, excluding references, figures, and figure legends. It should be structured as Introduction, Case presentation, Discussions, and Conclusions.

A case presentation should have a maximum of four authors, twenty references, and five figures.

Case series

Case series should include an abstract limited to 200 words, structured into Introduction, Case series presentation, and Conclusions.

The manuscript should be no more than 2000 words excluding references, tables, figures and figure legends. Case series should have a maximum of four authors, twenty references, and five figures.

Case report / Image focus

This category is intended to facilitate the publishing of representative images related to any clinical pathology. Accepted images may be published on the cover of the Journal. Images should be submitted as a figure accompanied by a clinical message that contains a description of the case and a detailed explanation of the figure, using a maximum of 300 words. For Case report / Image focus, the number of authors should be limited to four and the number of references to 10.

Reviews

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine publishes review papers in any medical field of interest at an international level. Review articles should include a non-structured abstract of no more than 200 words with a maximum of 6000 words excluding references, tables, and figures.

Clinical update

The Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine publishes update articles that describe current advances in any clinical field related to interdisciplinary medicine. Articles should include a non-structured abstract of no more than 200 words with a maximum of 4500 words excluding references, tables, and figures.

Letter to the editor

Letters to the editor should address either a recently published article in the Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine, or a new topic in the field of cardiovascular emergencies.

Concerning a letter, discussing a recently published article, the comments contained in the letter will be forwarded to the authors of the original paper who will be invited to respond. Any response will be published in the same journal issue as the letter to the editor. A letter to the editor should be no longer than 500 words, 5 references, and three authors. No abstract is required.

Editorial

Editorials should address either a particular topic that is currently of interest in the field of interdisciplinary medicine or to an article which is published in the same issue of the journal. The number of references should not exceed twenty-five in total.

MANUSCRIPT CONTENT

Style and spelling: Authors, whose first language is not English, are requested to have their manuscripts checked carefully, preferably by an English native-speaker, before submission, to expedite the review process.

Manuscript format: The manuscript must be submitted as a Word document and should be presented in the following order:

- Title page.
- Abstract, or a summary of case reports (references should not be included in abstracts or summaries).
- Main text separated under appropriate headings and subheadings using the following hierarchy: BOLD CAPS, bold lower case, Plain text, italics.
- Tables should be in Word format and placed in the main text where the table is first cited. Tables must be cited in the main text in numerical order.
- Acknowledgements, Competing Interests, Funding, and all other required statements.
- Reference list.
- Images must be uploaded as separate files (view further details under the Figures/illustrations section). All images must be cited within the main text in numerical order, and legends should be provided at the end of the manuscript. Appendices should be uploaded using the File Designation "Supplementary File" and cited in the main text.

The contents of your manuscript should be arranged in the following order:

Title page – should include: (1) the title of the article; (2) the name(s) of authors; (3) the institutional affiliations of the authors; (4) the position, institution, and location of all authors; (5) the telephone number, fax number and e-mail address of the corresponding author; (6) disclosure of grants, contracts

and any other form of financial support received for the study.

- 2. Abstract an abstract prepared in accordance to the type of the manuscript.
- 3. Keywords between 3 and 6 keywords.
- 4. **Full text** All manuscripts should be typed doublespaced, in Times New Roman 12 fonts, using Word format. References, tables and figures should be cited in numerical order, as they appear in the text. The abbreviations should be explained the first time they appear in the text, followed by the abbreviation in brackets.
- Acknowledgements should indicate clearly any source of funding received for the study, including grants, research contracts or any form of financial support.
- 6. **References.** References should be cited in numerical order, as they appear in the text, and should be indicated in superscript following the end of the sentence or the end of the part of the phrase they refer to.
- 7. **Tables** should be typed on separate pages at the end of the manuscript and should be numbered in Arabic numerals in the order of mention in the text. The abbreviations used in the table should be explained in a footnote below the table. Tables should not repeat the text and should be clear enough to be self-explanatory.
- 8. Figures should be prepared in TIF or JPG format, at a resolution of minimum 300 dpi. For figures reproduced or adapted from another source, this should be labeled as "Reproduced with permission from..." or "Adapted with permission from..." and should be accompanied by written permission from both the author and publisher of the original material. Figures should be combined with a legend which clearly describes the illustration.

REFERENCE STYLE

The journal will publish the reference list according to the style of Index Medicus (or spelled out if not listed in Index Medicus). List all the authors in each reference following the format and punctuation indicated below as examples:

Reference to an article

1. Benedek I, Gyongyosi M, Benedek T. A prospective regional registry of ST-elevation myocardial infarction in Central Romania: impact of the Stent for Life Initiative recommendations on patient outcomes. *Am Heart J*. 2013;166:457-465.

Reference to a book

2. Nichols WW, Rourke MF. Aging, High Blood Pressure and Disease in Human. 3rd ed. London/Melbourne: Lea and Febiger; 1990.

Reference to a chapter in a book

3. Nichols WW, O'Rourke MF. Aging, high blood pressure and disease in humans. In: Arnold E, ed. McDonald's Blood Flow in Arteries: Theoretical, Experimental and Clinical Principles. 3rd ed. London/Melbourne/Auckland: Lea and Febiger, 1990; p. 398-420.

Reference to a webpage

4. Panteghini M. Recommendations on use of biochemical markers in acute coronary syndrome: IFCC proposals. eJIFCC 14. http://www.ifcc.org/ejifcc/ vol14no2/1402062003014n.htm (28 May 2004)

COMPLAINTS

In cases where the authors wish to file a complaint, please contact the editorial office:

Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine

Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76–78, Târgu Mureș, Romania E-mail: office@interdisciplinary.ro

Please describe the reason for complaining and specify the address for correspondence. Where the complaint is related to the editorial process, related to a manuscript, please include the name of the manuscript and the date the manuscript was submitted. The Editor-in-Chief, together with the editorial office will analyze the complaint and will answer in maximum three working days.